### Maryland's Annual Review of

### **Local School System Master Plan Annual Updates**

The Bridge to Excellence in Public Schools Act of 2002

#### And

# The Master Plan Annual Update Budget Review The Education Fiscal Accountability and Oversight Act of 2004

Maryland State Department of Education
Division of Student, Family, and School Support
Division of Business Services

December 2008



James H. DeGraffenreidt, Jr.

President
Baltimore City
(Term Ends 2012)

Blair G. Ewing

Vice President Silver Spring (Term Ends 2011) **Dunbar Brooks** 

Baltimore County (*Term Ends 2009*)

Lelia T. Allen

Waldorf (Term ends 2010)

Charlene M. Dukes

Glenn Dale (Term Ends 2010)

**Mary Kay Finan** 

Cumberland (Term Ends 2011)

Rosa M. Garcia

Silver Spring (Term Ends 2011)

Governor

Nancy S. Grasmick Martin O'Malley

Secretary-Treasurer of the Board State Superintendent of Schools

Richard L. Goodall

Chestertown (Term Ends 2009)

Karabelle Pizzigati

Kensington (Term Ends 2009)

Ivan C. A. Walks

Potomac
(Torm Ends 2012

(Term Ends 2012)

Kate Walsh Catonsville

Catonsville (Term Ends 2012)

D. Derek Wu

Student Member

Salisbury

(Term Ends 2009)

The Maryland State Department of Education does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, sex, age, national origin, sexual orientation, religion, or disability in matters affecting employment or in providing access to programs.

### Maryland's Annual Review of Local School System Master Plan Annual Updates

**Report to the State Board of Education** 

Maryland State Department of Education Division of Student, Family, and School Support Division of Business Services

December 2008

### Maryland's Annual Review of Local School System Master Plan Annual Updates

#### **Table of Contents**

	Page
1.0 Introduction	1
2.0 Background	2
3.0 Annual Review Process	4
4.0 Finance Section	6
5.0 Maryland's Annual Review of Local School System Master Plan Annual Updates	10
5.1: Statewide Progress, Consistent with Performance Targets Established by MSDE for Each NCLB Goal Area	10
5.2: Panel Reviews	12
5.2.1 Results of Initial Review, Clarification Review, and Meeting Reviews	12
5.2.2 Strategies that Underpin Panel Commendations	14
5.2.3 Strategies Supporting Maryland's Standards-based Reforms	31
5.2.4 How LSSs Support Students in Passing the High School Assessments	34
5.3: Program Reviews, Technical Reviews, and Budget Reviews	40
6.0 Conclusion	41
Attachments	43
Attachment A: Percentages of Core Academic Subject Classes Taught by Highly Qualified Teachers	44
Attachment B: What the Annual Updates Reveal: How LSSs and MSDE Support Students in Passing the High School Assessments	
http://www.marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/Bridge to Excellence/	online
Attachment C: Executive Summaries of LSS Annual Updates <a href="http://www.marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/Bridge">http://www.marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/Bridge</a> to Excellence/	online
intep.//www.maryianupublicschools.org/ivisDE/programs/bridge to excellence/	Omme
Attachment D: Budget Summaries by Local School System	46

#### 1.0 Introduction

This is an annual report on the State Superintendent's review of the Annual Updates submitted by local school systems in Maryland. This annual review focuses on local school systems' progress toward meeting their Master Plan goals, the plans that they have for improving student achievement and eliminating achievement gaps, and the alignment of local school system priorities with their annual budgets as reported in the Master Plans and Annual Updates. In addition to informing the Maryland State Board of Education of the results of this year's review, the report is also intended to satisfy the statutory reporting requirement included in the *Education Fiscal Accountability and Oversight Act of 2004*.

This report is not intended to present LSS performance data that illustrate the progress that each LSS is making toward meeting the *No Child Left Behind* (NCLB) Goals. While these data are critical to local school systems when they assess their programs, and to reviewers as they review the Annual Updates, these data are not included in this report, since these data can be found on the MSDE Website and have been reported by MSDE staff to the State Board of Education in previous reports.

This year's annual review disclosed that all 24 local school system Annual Updates were substantially in compliance with the requirements contained in State and federal law, and, as applicable, additional requirements established by MSDE. MSDE continues to work with Baltimore City Schools on some school-level concerns in Title II, Part A: Preparing, Training, and Recruiting High Quality Teachers.

**Recommendation:** 

All 24 Local School System Annual Updates are recommended as approvable.

#### 2.0 Background

#### 2.1 The Bridge to Excellence in Public Schools Act of 2002

In 2002, the General Assembly enacted the *Bridge to Excellence in Public Schools Act*, restructuring Maryland's public school finance system and increasing State Aid to public schools by an estimated \$1.32.2 billion over six fiscal years (FY 2003-2008). As a result of this landmark legislation, Maryland embraced a standards-based approach to public school financing based on the premise that when students have access to rigorous curriculum, highly qualified teachers, and programs that employ proven strategies and methods for student learning, all students, regardless of race, ethnicity, gender, disability, or socioeconomic background, can achieve.

Under this approach, and consistent with the federal *No Child Left Behind Act,* the State established benchmark academic content and student achievement standards, ensures that schools and students have sufficient resources to meet those standards, and holds schools and school systems accountable for student performance.

In 2003, local school systems were required under BTE to develop a 5-year Master Plan that outlined strategies for improving student achievement and eliminating achievement gaps. Each year, an update to the plans is submitted to the Maryland State Department of Education and reviewed for sufficiency and to determine if progress is being made by individual school systems and by the State.

Senate Bill 907, which amended BTE, requires that local boards of education continue submitting updates to their comprehensive master plans in October 2008 and 2009 and to submit new 5-year comprehensive plans by October 15, 2010.

#### 2.2 The Education Fiscal Accountability and Oversight Act of 2004

The unrestricted nature of increased financial support to local school systems creates the need for unique accountability measures. In addition to the academic accountability standards, the State must ensure that school systems have the mechanisms in place to guarantee that funds are being spent appropriately. As such, the General Assembly enacted the *Education Fiscal Accountability and Oversight Act of 2004*, that prohibits local school systems from carrying a deficit, provides specific remedial actions for systems that carry a deficit, affirms recourse should a school system not comply with the Act, and provides for an audit of each local school system by the Office of Legislative Audits.

Local school systems must illustrate alignment between their annual budget and their plans for improving student achievement. Additionally, the State Superintendent is required to file a biannual report on the fiscal stability of school systems and an annual

report on the alignment of school system master plan and budget priorities. Within the Master Plans and Annual Updates, school systems illustrate the connection between resources and priorities in several ways.

- The Executive Summary includes a budget narrative that is intended to convey overview-level information on the current status and the changes occurring in school system demographics, student performance, and fiscal resources.
- School systems submit budget-level data for the current and prior years in variance tables detailing revenue by source and planned expenditures by local master plan goals. In these documents, school systems discuss the budgetary changes in addition to the use of new funds.
- In separate attachments, school systems provide revenue, expenditure and FTE data based on revenue source and State expenditure categories.
- Finally, school systems are asked to discuss resource allocations within the content portion of the Annual Updates.

#### 2.3 Bridge to Excellence Website

The Maryland State Department of Education (MSDE) has prepared several public documents to assist local school systems in preparing the Master Plans and Annual Updates, to guide reviewers in reviewing Master Plans and Annual Updates, and to inform the public on the process for the preparation, review, and approval of local Master Plans and Annual Updates. The following items are available at <a href="http://www.marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/Bridge">http://www.marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/Bridge</a> to Excellence/:

- Maryland's Framework for the Preparation, Review, and Approval of Local Master Plans and Annual Updates;
- Master Plan Review Process Video; and
- Bridge to Excellence Toolbox: Guidance to Local School Systems on Preparing the Master Plan Annual Updates, Reviewers Guide, Facilitators Guide, and links to the Master Plans and Annual Updates.

3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Section 5-401 (h) (1) and (2), Comprehensive Master Plans, of the Education Article of the Annotated Code.

#### 3.0 Annual Review Process

Each Annual Update contains two sections – the Content Section and Attachment Section--which are subjected to separate reviews. The Content Section is reviewed through a peer review process. The Attachment Section, and specific Program Area Sections (within the Content Section), are reviewed by MSDE managers for compliance with federal or State requirements.

#### 3.1 Content Review

In 2008, a total of 97 reviewers served on eight panels that evaluated the Annual Updates. Panelists and panel facilitators received training on the tools that were used in the review process.

The review involved an examination of school system analyses of and responses to performance data for each of the NCLB Goal Areas. The analyses and the LSS narrative were intended to address the following prompts:

- 1. Describe where progress is evident. In your response, please identify progress in terms of grade bands and subgroups.
- 2. Identify the practices, programs, or strategies and the related resource allocations that appear related to the progress.
- 3. Describe where challenges are evident. In your response, please identify challenges in terms of grade bands and subgroups.
- 4. Describe the changes or adjustments that will be made along with the related resource allocations to ensure progress. Include timelines where appropriate.

The Content Review was completed in three phases – the Initial Review, the Clarification Review, and the Meeting Review. During the Initial Review, facilitators work with panel members to reach consensus on the approvability of the Annual Update. The panels had the option of recommending approval, or deferring a recommendation, pending their assessment of the sufficiency of the local school system's responses to the clarifying questions asked by panel members.

#### 3.2 Program Review

MSDE program managers review the components of school system Annual Updates related to specific student groups (i.e., early learning, gifted and talented students) and cross-program themes (i.e., multicultural education, educational technology) for compliance and for sufficiency of the plans toward meeting the program goals. MSDE program managers work with their counterparts to resolve any issues of concern that emerge during the Program Review. In certain cases, the program reviewer (e.g., Special Education, Highly Qualified Staff and Career and Technology Education) provides a report to the panel to inform their discussion.

#### 3.3 Technical Review

The Technical Review involves the examination of State and federal grant applications and supporting budget documents to ensure compliance with State and federal requirements. MSDE program managers work closely with their counterparts in the Local School Systems to resolve any issues that arise throughout the Technical Review.

#### 3.4 Budget Review

Financial specialists conduct a technical compliance review of the Budget Documents (e.g., current and prior year variance tables). While the Panel Review examines the alignment between local school system priorities and the budget, the Budget Review focuses on the accuracy of the individual budget documents. Financial specialists work with their local school system counterparts to resolve any compliance issues. A summary report is provided to the Panel Facilitators and the Office of Comprehensive Planning and School Support. The summary report is included in the Final Review.

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Code of Maryland Regulations 13A.04.05.06 requires that each school system report in their master plans and annual updates the district's progress toward meeting the goals of Education that is Multicultural (ETM) programs. The Equity and Assurances Branch at the Maryland State Department of Education conducted a program review of each Annual Update and found that all 24 local school systems have reported on the progress toward meeting the goals and objectives in this area.

#### 4.0 Finance Section

#### 4.1 Resources

Local school systems illustrate the connection between annual budgets and master plan priorities through the budget narrative in the executive summary, a current year variance table (how new funds are being allocated to local goals), and a prior year variance table (a comparative analysis of the prior year plan). Additionally, school systems submit three attachments in support of the budget; a total revenue statement, a total expenditures statement; and, a total FTE statement. Local school systems incorporate a discussion of their use of resources throughout the annual update – particularly where they are allocating new funds. Including the narrative throughout the document provides the reader with a complete picture of a school system's plan for the current year. A budget summary for each school system is included as an attachment.

In fiscal year 2008, with the exception of the Geographic Cost of Education Index (GCEI), the State finance structure was fully phased-in, effectively starting the funding level envisioned by the Thornton Commission. Therefore, unlike the large incremental changes in State Aid seen over the previous five fiscal years, fiscal year 2009 reflects a much more limited State Aid increase. For the 2008 annual update, local school systems were asked to focus on budgetary changes in addition to new funds. The following is an analysis of available revenue.

#### 4.2 Changes in Revenue

	FY 2008	FY 2009	FY 2009
Revenue Description	Original Budget	Original Budget	New Funds (in millions)
Local Appropriation	\$5,160	\$5,393	\$232
State Revenue	4,556	4,672	116
Federal Revenue	545	528	(17)
Other Resources/Transfers	72	95	23
Other Local Revenue	63	91	28
Total	\$10,397	\$10,778	\$381

	FY 2007	FY 2008	FY 2008
	Original Budget	Original Budget	New Funds
	(in millions)	(in millions)	(in millions)
Total	\$9,564	\$10,397	\$833

- A comparison of the new funds available in FY 08 and in FY 09 illustrates the fully phased-in funding levels envisioned by the Thornton Commission.
- Local school systems allocated \$381 million in total new funds in FY 2009, less than half that available as new funds in FY 2008 (\$833 million).

- FY 2009 State Education Aid increased 2.5% (\$116 million) over FY 2008, representing 30.3% of available new funds in FY 2009.
- Local funds increased 4.3% (\$232 million) between FY 2008 and FY 2009, representing 60.9% of the available new funds in FY 2009.
- Federal funds continue to decrease statewide, by \$17 million between FY 2008 and FY 2009. Of the 24 school systems in Maryland, 19 experienced a decrease in federal funds.

#### 4.3 Changes in Expenditures

While fund sources are standard, each school system has its own set of goals and objectives. Requiring local school systems to allocate planned expenditures to their own local goals and attributing each to one of the five *No Child Left Behind* goals, other local goals, or a mandatory cost of doing business category allows for a standardized analysis of planned expenditures across all school systems.

In fiscal year 2009, local school systems are struggling with the same economic issues facing the nation. Within the annual updates, local school systems retargeted resources (changed the functions of current personnel), redistributed resources to more effective programs, and contained costs wherever possible. The following is an analysis of planned expenditures.

	FY 2008	FY 2009
No Child Left Behind Goals	(in millions)	(in millions)
1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a		
minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and		
mathematics.	\$120	\$45
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in		
English and reach high academic standards at a minimum		
attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and		
mathematics.	3	1
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified		
teachers.	180	59
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are		
safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	33	3
5. All students will graduate from high school.	52	9
Local Goals and Indicators	29	9
Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	583	408
Other (items not reported in above categories, including reductions)	(118)	(152)
Total	\$884	\$381

- No Child Left Behind Goal 1 was established to ensure that all students are proficient in reading and mathematics. Examples of planned expenditures school systems include in this goal area consist of funds for intervention programs for lower performing students, inclusion programs for special education students, and content and/or grade band-specific professional development activities. Local school systems attributed \$45 million to this goal area.
- In FY 2009, local school systems allocated \$.08 million in new funds to reading and math programs at the elementary and middle school levels. Additionally, \$27.9 million and 162.75 additional FTEs can be attributed to the needs of special education students.
- 3. Local school systems allocated \$5.88 million and an additional 20 FTEs to finalize the implementation of all day kindergarten programs and pre-K programs for economically disadvantaged students.
- 4. Funds for programs designed to meet the unique challenges facing limited English proficient students can be included in either Goal 1 or Goal 2. In FY 2009, over \$1 million is attributed to Goal 2. In total, \$1.35 million in new funds and 24.1 FTEs are allocated to programs for English Language Learners.
- 5. Goal 3 addresses the requirement that all teachers be highly qualified. Systems included \$2.42 million in funds for professional development and recruitment and retention of highly qualified staff within the \$59 million in new funds attributed to this goal. Some local school systems included increases in expenditures for teacher salaries and benefits within this goal area.
- 6. Goal 4 encompasses programs aimed at providing students with safe learning environments. Local school systems included funding for character education programs, positive behavioral interventions and supports programs, health-related services, and extra-curricular activities within the \$3 million in new funds attributed to this goal area.
- 7. Within the \$9 million in new funds attributed to Goal 5 (all students will graduate from high school) are professional development opportunities, interscholastic athletic programs, career and technology education programs, and drop-out prevention programs.
- 8. Beginning with the graduating class of 2009, students must pass the four high school assessments in order to receive a Maryland diploma. A total of \$4.6 million in new resources are allocated to interventions planned to assist all students in passing the high school assessments.
- 9. Many local school systems have goals associated with improved service delivery and parent involvement. Funds included in these goal areas are collapsed into one

- category local goals and indicators. For FY 2008, local school systems have attributed \$9 million in new funds to this area.
- 10. The Mandatory cost of doing business category includes increases in expenditures for transportation, nonpublic special education placements and negotiated agreements. Of the \$408 million in new funds attributed to this category, \$348.3 million can be tied to increases in negotiated agreements (salary and benefits), \$20.2 million for transportation costs, and \$26.5 million for utilities.
- 11. Additional resources (approximately \$109 million) are allocated to 1,107.2 new staff (teachers, paraprofessionals, school administrators, central office-level program managers, etc.). A total of \$9.5 million is allocated (146.7) FTEs for class-size reduction initiatives.
- 12. In FY 2009, technology continues to be a critical driver of education reform. Local school systems allocated \$4.3 million in new resources and 22.7 FTEs to upgrade and enhance technology programs. An additional \$9.8 million and 10 FTEs is allocated to improve service delivery at the system level. Included in this figure are funds to improve strategic planning, data management systems, and parent and community involvement initiatives.
- 13. To fund current year priorities, local school systems made \$249.4 million in reductions to other programs and services. Local school systems cut central office positions, redirected responsibilities, re-allocated funds for critical programs, cut ineffective programs, and engaged in cost containment operations in preparation for future fiscal challenges.

## 5.1 Statewide Progress, Consistent with Performance Targets Established by MSDE for Each NCLB Goal Area

The ultimate goal of the Master Plan and Annual Updates, according to the Bridge to Excellence Master Plan Guidelines (March 23, 2003, page 17), is to create a school system master plan that focuses on student achievement and is consistent with the performance targets established by the Maryland State Department of Education for each NCLB Goal Area.

In light of this articulated goal, a summary of statewide progress, in relation to the performance targets (Annual Measurable Objectives, or AMO) established by MSDE, reveals the following:

- A total of 86.2% of the All Student group is at or above the proficient level in reading/language arts at the elementary school level(2008 AMO = 71.8%); additionally, all subgroups met AYP, including the subgroup of students receiving special education services, who met AYP with Safe Harbor.
- 2. A total of **84.1%** of the All Student group is at or above the proficient level in mathematics at the elementary school level (**2008 AMO = 69.1%**); additionally, all subgroups met AYP, including the subgroup of students receiving special education services, who met AYP with Safe Harbor.
- 3. At the middle school level, **78.7%** of the All Student group is at or above the proficient level in reading/language arts (**2008 AMO = 71.1%)**; in addition, all subgroups met AYP, with African American, Hispanic, Free/Reduced Meals, Special Education, and LEP subgroups that met AYP with Safe Harbor.
- 4. Also, at the middle school level, **69%** of All Students are at or above the proficient level in mathematics (**2008 AMO =57.2%**); in addition, all subgroups, except students receiving special education services, met AYP. Among these subgroups, the African American, Hispanic, Free/Reduced Meals, and LEP subgroups met AYP with Safe Harbor.
- 5. Nearly **84%** percent of Maryland elementary and middle schools met **Adequate Yearly Progress** (AYP), according to data being released by the Maryland State
  Department of Education. Additionally, **76%** of Title I schools<sup>3</sup> met AYP.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> As of school year 2007-2008, there are 366 Title I schools. Of these, 279 schools made AYP.

- 6. All LSSs that have ELL students enrolled met the <u>Achievable Measurable Annual</u> <u>Objective</u> for progress toward attaining English proficiency, and attaining English proficiency. Further, the LEP subgroup met AYP for reading and mathematics at the elementary, middle, and high school levels.
- 7. The percentage of Core Academic Subject Classes (CAS) taught by Highly Qualified Teachers (HQT) improved from **66.8%** in 2003-2004 to **84.6%** in 2007-2008, but still falls short of the **HQT target of 100%**.
- 8. Only **one school system** (Baltimore City Schools) had any schools identified by the State as **persistently dangerous**, and there were 5 of them.<sup>4</sup>
- 9. The graduation rate of **85.09**% for the State of Maryland fell just short of the **2008 AMO of 85.5**%; additionally, the dropout rate of **3.40**% exceeds the State satisfactory standard of **3.00**% or less.

11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Although one of the five schools is now closed, it still counts as "persistently dangerous" for school year 2008-2009.

#### 5.2 Panel Reviews

Maryland's Annual Review of local school system Annual Updates involves a peer review process. Using this process, educators from MSDE and the local school systems are assigned to review panels.

In 2008, members of each of eight panels evaluated the Annual Updates individually (e.g., <a href="Initial Review">Initial Review</a>). Then panel members participated in caucuses to arrive at a consensus decision on the approvable status of the Annual Updates. During the panel discussion, panelists identified areas of the Annual Update that needed further work, as well as areas of commendable achievements that the school system demonstrated in meeting or exceeding State standards. Each panel forwarded the commendations and, if necessary, requests that they had for additional information from the local school system. In turn, local school system staff responded in writing to the requests (e.g., <a href="Clarification Review">Clarification Review</a>) that they received for additional information.

Certain school systems are invited to a face-to-face meeting review (e.g., <u>Meeting Review</u>). This meeting review is a requirement for any local school system that has been designated with the status of School System in Improvement or Corrective Action. Representatives from school systems may also be invited to a Meeting Review to provide additional information on their plans for improving student achievement and closing achievement gaps.

#### 5.2.1 Results of Initial Review, Clarification Review, and Meeting Review

The results of the Initial Review, Clarification Review, and Meeting Review are listed below:

#### Initial Review (October 15- 31)

- Each of the eight Review Panels held caucus sessions to discuss the 24 LSS Annual Updates.
- As a result of this year's caucuses, all 24 LSSs received requests to provide responses to clarifying questions.

#### Clarification Review (November 10 & 12)

 21 LSSs submitted to responses to clarifying questions that panels deemed sufficient.

#### Meeting Review (November 12- 13)

- Two (2) LSSs, that had designations as School Systems in Corrective Action (Baltimore City Schools and Prince George's County), were required to attend a Meeting Review.
- One (1) LSS (Dorchester) was required to participate in a Meeting Review to provide additional information to the panel on their plans for improving student achievement and closing achievement gaps.

As part of the **Final Review**, each local school system was required to submit a final Annual Update to MSDE no later than November 19, 2008. The reviewers (panel reviewers and MSDE program managers) then reviewed the final submissions to ensure that all corrections and additions were included in the annual update submissions.

#### 5.2.2.A Strategies that Underpin Panel Commendations by NCLB Goal Area 1

**NCLB Goal 1**: By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.

Many school systems were commended for the improvements that they had in student achievement in reading and mathematics at the elementary school and middle school levels, as measured by the Maryland School Assessment.

Strategies that underpin the panel commendations were categorized and are listed below as common themes. In addition, examples of LSS strategies can be found on page 16.

#### **Common Themes**

#### 1) Implement a district curriculum aligned with State standards and assessments.

Several school systems received commendations relating to their efforts in implementing a curriculum PK - 12 that is aligned with Maryland's Voluntary State Curriculum and the Core Learning Goals (CLGs). Among these school systems receiving commendations, several are also working to ensure that the curriculum taught in the classroom corresponds with the standards and assessments set by the State for specific grade levels.

#### 2) Take a system-wide approach to improving classroom instruction.

The panels' commendations suggest that local school systems recognize that their system-level improvement initiatives must affect what happens in the classroom, and that the success of each child relies on a well-designed, coordinated, and monitored systems approach to continuous improvement.

These approaches concentrate on student learning and supports that are reflected in specific actions that can be implemented. They also include collaboration with instructional experts (specialists), resource allocations, and targeted professional development.

#### 3) Make decisions based on assessment data.

Another commendable strategy is the use of data in informing decisions about instruction. Many local school systems were commended for their use of data management systems in making student data easily accessible to teachers and administrators for instructional decision-making purposes. The use of data offers a

structure to assist staff in keeping the focus of collaborative discussions on efforts to improve teaching and learning.

#### 4) Expand accountability practices to include classroom monitoring techniques.

A few school systems were commended for holding their schools and classrooms accountable for improving classroom instruction. These school systems included instructional "walk-throughs" and school quality reviews in their classroom monitoring techniques.

# 5) Employ research-based practices and differentiated instruction to teach reading and mathematics to students at all grade levels.

A number of school systems were commended for employing research-based practices and differentiated instruction to teach reading and mathematics to students at all grade levels. This includes the strategies that are designed to help students with different learning needs master the same challenging academic content.

These practices can be combined in ways to strengthen reading and mathematics instruction, and might include the selection of materials for use in the classroom and the ways that students interact with them, or a variety of strategies that can be used within one classroom, at a variety of levels.

	Common Themes	Strategies that Underpin Panel Commendations by NCLB 1	
1.	Implement a district	Using Maryland's Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC) and the Core Learning	
	curriculum aligned with	Goals (CLG), <b>Baltimore City Schools</b> revised its curricula or obtained curricula	
	State standards and	from other successful school districts in Maryland in reading/language arts	
	assessments.	(PK-8), mathematics (6-8), English II, government, and biology to provide	
2.	Taka a sustam wida	teachers and students with high quality courses.	
۷.	Take a system-wide approach to improving	<b>Washington County</b> has developed the Classroom Focused Improvement Process. All twenty-four elementary schools have adopted this process as a	
	classroom instruction.	method to support grade-level team meetings and to guide discussion	
	ciassiooni nistruction.	concerning the individual needs of students within their classrooms. Their	
		grade level teams meet at least bi-weekly with support staff including special	
		education teachers, intervention teachers, Student Achievement Specialists,	
		and building administration to review and analyze data, discuss instructional	
		techniques, and adjust or recommend intervention or enrichment for	
		students who need extra support. Decisions are collaborative, supported, and	
		implemented by the team and are reviewed and modified as needed.	
3.	Make decisions based	In Caroline County, data-driven instructional decisions are being utilized to	
	on assessment data.	form flexible groups and to differentiate instruction. Re-teaching leads to	
		differentiated instruction based on this data. In order to address the	
		challenges faced with special needs students, special education students are	
		placed in co-taught classes where the special education teacher is available	
		to re-teach skills to small groups. In addition, an ELL teacher is available to	
		provide additional instruction to LEP students who are showing language	
		deficiencies. Since all students take the same benchmark assessments,	
		teachers are able to group and re-group based on common indicators across	
_		all students.	
4.	Expand accountability	Cambridge Education conducted a school quality review in all 32 <b>Prince</b>	
	practices to include	George's County middle schools from January through May, 2008. The	
	classroom monitoring	purposes of the review were to provide an independent and reliable view of	
	techniques.	each school, and help schools establish a clear view of their strengths, areas	
		for development, challenges, and successes, among others. The review consisted of 2 day site visits to each school and the data-gathering process	
		included interviews and focus groups with teachers, students, parents, and	
		school leaders; data analysis; classroom observations, and dialog with	
		principals. Twenty-two schools were reviewed in January 2008, and the	
		remaining 10 schools were reviewed in May 2008.	
5.	Employ research-based	Calvert County has established vocabulary/word study as a pre-K to 12	
	practices and	system-wide focus in order to broaden students' background knowledge	
	differentiated	and language skills to make deeper meaning (comprehension) with	
	instruction to teach	encountered text across content areas.	
	reading and	<ul> <li>Frederick County has developed curricular unit plans that align the</li> </ul>	
	mathematics to	curriculum, available materials, common assessments, suggestions for	
	students at all grade	pacing, and differentiation strategies;	
	levels.	<ul> <li>Somerset County uses the new reading series, Holt Elements of</li> </ul>	
		Literature, which provides leveled readers for students of different	
		reading ability;	
		Flexible grouping strategies were used during the reading block to	
		address the differentiated needs of students in Allegany County.	

#### 5.2.2.B Strategies that Underpin Panel Commendations by NCLB Goal Area 2

#### NCLB Goal 2:

All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.

Some school systems were commended for the assistance they are providing to English Language Learners in attaining English proficiency and academic proficiency in reading and mathematics.

Once again, the strategies that underpin the panel commendations were categorized and are listed below as common themes. In addition, specific examples of LSS strategies can be found on page 19.

#### **Common Themes**

1) Develop an ESOL curriculum aligned with State standards and assessments.

Local school systems statewide are developing an ESOL curriculum that is designed to address the unique learning needs of English Language Learners (ELLs). Some of these LSS efforts at curriculum development were commendable in terms of offering a framework for monitoring progress, focusing instructional time, and giving teachers additional strategies and methods for teaching ELLS.

Take a system-wide approach (e.g., the use a push-in/pull-out model of instruction) for the delivery of classroom instruction.

Panel Reviewers commended several school systems for ELL performance. Those LSSs appear to have developed a system-wide model of instruction. They focus on defining models of instruction; encourage cooperation and idea-sharing among ESOL staff and general educators; and include intervention supports. In these LSSs, pull-out support may by used for interventions, small group instruction, preteaching and post-teaching benchmarks, administering benchmark assessments with accommodations during the schedule time. Pull-out is often used for students with little or no skills in English. However, students are moved into the push-in model quickly. In this model, ELL instructors go into mainstream classes to work with ELLs. LSSs indicate that cooperation among ELL staff and classroom teachers is the key element in this model.

#### 3) Make decisions based on data.

Local school systems were commended for their use of data that they collect on the performance of ELLs that allows teachers to readily assess strengths and weaknesses of ELLs. In these LSS, progress and attainment are perceived as the responsibility of all teachers who work with English Language Learners, including grade level classroom and content-area teachers, as well as administrators.

## 4) Establish cooperative relationships between ESOL staff and regular education teachers.

Panels commended LSSs in their efforts to establish cooperative relationships between content area and/or grade level teachers. This was seen as essential when trying to promote achievement in ELLs, especially in those trying to attain English language proficiency and ones taking statewide assessments.

#### 5) Implement interventions and support services.

Across the State, ELLs are receiving additional support services. In several of local school systems, these support services are aligned with the school system's intervention approach for reading. Particular LSSs were commended for employing this strategy.

#### 6) Involve parents.

LSSs also received commendations for parent involvement. In recognition of the importance of parent involvement, some LSSs set out to establish partnerships with parents and families. They provide translations of school documents (including assessment information and assessment reports) in reaching out to families and their students. Families are also being invited to participate as part of the Title I Parent Advisory Boards, family nights at the schools, and multicultural programs. Interpreters are being provided for these activities as well.

	Common Themes	Strategies that Underpin Panel Commendations by NCLB 2
1.	Develop an ESOL	Calvert County Public Schools' ESOL Curriculum is still in the process of being
	curriculum aligned with	completed, but it has provided a clear and focused framework for monitoring
	State standards and	progress throughout a school year, across multiple school years, through
	assessments.	progress through proficiency levels, and to attainment of English language
		proficiency and exiting from ELL services.
2.	Take a system-wide	In <b>Frederick County</b> , services are delivered at the elementary level as pull-out
	approach (e.g., the use a	instruction on the first through fifth grade levels and to the extent possible as
	push-in/pull-out model	push-in in Pre-kindergarten and Kindergarten. ELL instruction in the middle
	of instruction) for the	schools is a balance of pullout and push-in support. Pullout is referred to as
	delivery of classroom	targeted reading or math intervention. ELL staff provide small group or
	instruction.	individual support to ELLs who score below proficiency on MSAs,
		benchmarks, or who will take a reading MSA for the first time. At the
		secondary level, students receive their ELL instruction in scheduled class
		periods. At the High school level, ELLs who successfully complete the course
		receive elective credit toward graduation.
3.	Make decisions based on	In <b>Washington County</b> , ELL support is provided for ELLs who speak little or no
	data.	English, and students struggling academically based on Performance Matters
		data (PM2). ELL staff has access to PM2, and it is expected that they plan
		instruction based on the data and the specific needs of students. ELL staff
		review and plan instruction based on PM2 ELA, science, and/or math
		benchmark objectives. ELL staff target deficient objectives by reviewing
		benchmarks, using MSA coaches, and incorporating other instructional
		resources. Rewriting BCRs is an important component of the pullout
		intervention.
4.	Establish cooperative	In <b>Queen Anne's County</b> , each school has an ELL Committee which meets at
	relationships between	least once and sometimes up to four times yearly to review each ELL's
	ESOL staff and regular	progress - LAS Links scores, classroom grades, MSA/HSA scores and narrative
	education teachers.	reviews by the ELL instructor – and select and update accommodations.
		There are also ESOL-specific professional development sessions offered at
		faculty meetings developed from information gleaned from professional
		development conferences attended by the ESOL staff and county-based in-
		services to explain the stages of second language acquisition, teaching
		techniques for teachers of ELL and materials available for teachers' use.
5.	Implement interventions	Carroll County Public Schools continues to support ELLs in achieving
	and support services.	proficiency in reading and mathematics. Identified ELLs continue to receive a
		variety of support services. These include, but are not limited to: intensive
		content and language based ESOL services/instruction, school-based reading
		and math interventions such as Read 180, Wilson, Title I and SuccessMaker.
6.	Involve parents.	In <b>Calvert County</b> , a parent component to summer school has been added to
		provide support to families in order to help them know how to enhance the
		instruction the student is receiving, as well as to bring parents into the school
		setting and encourage them to become involved in the education of their
		students. This component includes activities such as having a specifically
		designed brochure for parents produced in multiple languages to be given to
		families who speak languages other than English to explain to them the ESOL
		program and the support their students are receiving.

#### 5.2.2.C Strategies that Underpin Panel Commendations by NCLB Goal Area 3

#### **NCLB Goal 3**:

By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.

Many local school systems are making great strides toward attaining the 100% Highly Qualified Teacher (HQT) target. Despite this progress, some school systems still have a long way to go in terms of attaining the HQT target of 100% (Attachment A), or in the equitable distribution of highly qualified teachers in high-poverty and low-poverty schools.

In 2008, MSDE specialists in the Division of Certification & Accreditation conducted a review of HQT data and the strategies that LSSs have put in place to attain this NCLB Goal, and provided a report to each panel for their review.

Strategies that underpin the panel (report) commendations were categorized and listed below. In addition, a specific example is provided on how Baltimore County Public Schools is addressing the equitable distribution of highly qualified teachers in high-poverty and low-poverty schools.

#### **Common Themes**

#### 1) Support teachers in obtaining certification.

Several local school systems received commendations related to the support that they provide teachers in obtaining certification. Some support is provided in the following ways:

- A thorough analysis of transcripts and records is performed by staff in the Office of Human Resources.
- MSDE/CPD classes are provided, which enable both new and incumbent teachers to obtain necessary credits.
- LSSs continue to offer an assortment of content/education continuing professional development (CPD) course offerings that are applicable toward the special education and ESOL HOUSSE rubrics.
- Tuition reimbursement is provided for incumbent teachers who are not highly qualified and for highly qualified teachers renewing certificates.
   Reimbursement is also offered for graduate course work that results in the HQ designation.

Study guides are provided for Praxis tests preparation or reimbursement is made for the purchase of study guides. Reimbursement for Praxis tests is provided for the successful completion of each test. Praxis I tutorials and tests are offered at no charge.

#### 2) Emphasize "Highly Qualified" status in recruitment and hiring practices.

- LSSs analyze data from past recruiting trips and revise their recruiting calendar accordingly. Some recruiters have attended new recruiting events to increase overall exposure with prospective teacher candidates.
- LSSs give preference to those applicants determined to have "highly qualified" status. Interviews are held with qualified applicants at specific schools.
- Early contracts are offered to the top applicants based on the average openings in critical shortage areas over the past five years. Signing bonuses were offered to all properly certificated and highly qualified teachers in 2007-2008. In some LSSs, moving expenses were provided for those who live 200 miles from the area.
- Partnerships have been established with higher education institutions to expand the candidate pool in critical shortage areas.
- LSSs participated in first annual Maryland Educators Recruiting Consortium.

#### 3) Monitor and provide individual communication.

The communication aspect of Human Resources efforts is essential in informing teachers of Praxis test dates and deadlines, courses needed to be completed, CPD courses available, deadlines and consequences of not meeting deadlines. The following additional practices were highlighted as commendable:

- Human Resources specialists monitor the certification status of all teachers, and maintain and update their status changes. Administrators are provided copies of this information for their staff on a regular basis.
- Teachers at each school are monitored for their certification status. Principals are able to use the information in discussions with individual staff members to review certification needs and encourage those not highly qualified to complete their requirements.

- Training programs are offered for principals to increase their understanding of HQ and how class scheduling effects HQ.
- In several LSSs, technology has been enhanced to assist principals and master schedulers in making well informed decisions about the assignment of teachers to core academic subject (CAS) classes. For example, special education staff is often implementing more inclusion models, which results in shared teaching assignments with a special education teacher and regular educator who is HQ in the CAS classes.

#### 4) Provide contract benefits.

- LSSs are providing competitive salary and fringe benefit packages.
- Contract benefits might include tuition reimbursement, competitive health insurance, term life insurance, sick leave, illness in the family and business leave.

# LSS Highlight: Equitable Distribution of Highly Qualified Teachers in High-Poverty and Low-Poverty Schools

Under NCLB, LSSs must also address the equitable distribution of highly qualified teachers in high-poverty and low-poverty schools.

In <u>Baltimore County Public Schools</u>, the percentage of classes taught by highly qualified elementary teachers in high poverty schools is 97.4% compared to 94.9% in low poverty schools. Also, the percentage of classes in high poverty high schools, 88.9%, is within 1.9 percentage points of the 90.8 % of classes taught by highly qualified teachers in low poverty schools. Strategies that Baltimore County has put in place to support the equitable distribution of Highly Qualified Teachers in high-poverty and low-poverty schools include the following:

- Provide relocation stipends from grant funds to highly qualified teachers in critical shortage areas who accept assignments at high poverty schools.
- Allow teacher transfers in critical shortage areas from priority schools only when highly qualified replacements are available to fill the resulting vacancy.
- Develop action plans that include recruitment and retention strategies for any school or area with a percentage of non-tenured or conditionally certified teachers more than twice the school system's average.

#### 5.2.2.D Strategies that Underpin Panel Commendations by NCLB Goal Area 4

#### NCLB Goal 4:

All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.

Several LSSs received commendations from Panel Reviewers for: a) establishing a long term vision to help ensure that safe schools continue to be the norm; b) utilizing multiple programs to promote safe schools, including PBIS, and specific programs for bullying prevention, and c) addressing Cybersafety.

The strategies that underpin the panel commendations are listed below as common themes. This section also highlights the <u>Frederick County Public Schools</u> approach to school safety.

#### **Common Themes**

#### 1) Offer programs and support.

- Positive Behavioral Interventions and Support (PBIS), Why Try, and Second Step programs are in place in many schools across the state.
- Lions Quest Skills for Adolescence, a research based curriculum for adolescence, is in place in some middle schools.
- Character Education programs are common in elementary schools. The Character Counts curriculum, combined with Second Step, is often used in elementary schools and sometimes expanded to middle schools.

#### 2) Focus on school safety.

As a result of the LSSs Panel Review, <u>Frederick County Public Schools</u> (FCPS) was commended for its approach to school safety. The LSS employs strategies such as the following:

A summary of the Safe Schools Action Plan was distributed to all administrative staff and a brochure titled "What You Can Do to Prevent Bullying: A Guide for Parents and Students" is distributed annually to 3rd, 6th and 9th grade students and is available on the FCPS website.

- A MSDE reporting form is made widely available to students, parents and staff. A DVD "Working Together to End Harassment: Bullying Information for all Employees" is available for staff training.
- Information regarding harassment prevention is located in the FCPS Calendar Handbook, school student handbooks, the harassment brochure provided to students and the Harassment or Intimidation (Bullying) report form.
- Harassment prevention has been featured on FCPS Channel 18's Inside Look and Health Matters programs.
- Curriculum goals and indicators on bullying and harassment have been added to the guidance curriculum and goals and indicators for sexual assault/harassment prevention have been added to the Health Curriculum.
- FCPS has an active committee of staff working on Digital Citizenship: Cyberethics, Cybersafety and Cybersecurity.
- FCPS has had a system-wide Character Counts! program since 1997. Results of the 2008 Family and Community Involvement Survey indicate that 74% of families and 74% of certificated staff were satisfied with the Character Counts! program in their school.
- In the Collaborative School Climate Section of the 2008 Survey of School Performance Indicators, 92% of staff and 81% of students responded that they felt safe in school.

#### 4.2.2.E Strategies that Underpin Panel Commendations by NCLB Goal Area 5

#### **NCLB Goal 5**:

All students will graduate from high school.

Panel Reviewers commended several LSSs for increased attention toward improving graduation rates and dropout prevention.

Strategies in this NCLB Goal area tend to focus on provisions for individual attention and support; integrating dropout prevention strategies in school improvement plans; providing positive interventions; offering case management services; and structuring dropout prevention services.

This section highlights specific strategies associated with the panel commendations.

#### **Common Themes**

#### 1) Provide individual attention and support.

<u>Carroll County</u> reports that it remains among the highest performing school systems in terms of graduation rate, dropout rate, and attendance. The school system attributes its success to the use of specific strategies such as the following:

- Student services teams and dropout prevention specialists review attendance data in an effort to provide individual attention to struggling or disenfranchised students.
- Incentive programs and recognitions provide positive motivation for good attendance. Privileges such as work release, concurrent enrollment, internships, and parking privileges are tied to good attendance standards.
- Schools focus on transition to the high school and conduct planning meetings with middle school administrators in an effort to be proactive in working with students with chronic truancy patterns.
- All high schools provide support for students in danger of not meeting graduation requirements and of dropping out. Carroll County Public Schools continues to allocate resources for extended day programs, learning labs, distance learning options, evening high school, and flexible support programs.

#### Integrate dropout prevention strategies in school improvement plans.

<u>Garrett County</u> requires that schools address dropout prevention needs in all school improvement plans, and offer academic intervention programs at elementary, middle school, and high school levels.

#### 3) Provide positive interventions.

In order to address the needs for all students, but in particular, target subgroups of FARMS, special education and African-American students, the following programs and strategies will be implemented in **Queen Anne's County** (QAC) Public Schools:

- QAC has increased work-based learning opportunities for students who are also at risk of dropping out of high school (Local Funds).
- The Saturday School program will be continued to assist in reducing the number of students suspended out of school and to offer an opportunity to recover some withheld credits. By not being suspended from school during the school day, the time students were available for instruction increased, and students were kept engaged with the school.
- A Juvenile Delinquency Prevention and Intervention Grant was awarded to provide truancy reduction.
- QAC addressed the problem of teen parenting by providing each high school with Teen Parenting Coordinators (Local Funds). They provide counseling for girls who became pregnant and potentially might drop out of school. The coordinator also provides the additional information about community services that are available. These coordinators have been critical for this population to continue in school, and reduced the number of female drop outs.

<u>Washington County Public Schools</u> (WCPS) made progress in the areas of attendance, graduation, and dropout rates for 2008. Attendance for all students is 95%; and for virtually all subgroups, attendance was over 93%. In addition, WCPS had the highest graduation rate in eight years, 91.41%. WCPS also had the lowest dropout rate in eight years, 1.67%. Factors that contributed to these successes included:

- Development of a student services manual for all schools and professional development in the use of the manual.
- Establishment of the Link Crew and WEB programs that support transitioning
   6th and 9th grade students.

- Other initiatives included a multi-agency truancy program; the assignment of student intervention specialists and dropout prevention specialists to each middle and high school; implementation of the PBIS program; interventions for academic and behavioral difficulties; and attendance incentive plans.
- Initiatives focused specifically on dropout prevention included the assignment of a "graduation coach" for each high school to provide case management services to at-risk students. Student support teams work with students experiencing difficulty in school to ensure success. Site-based summer school options, the alternative learning center, evening high school, the WC Family Center for pregnant students, and computer-based instructional programs expanded the opportunities for earning credits toward graduation.

#### 4) Involve parents.

**Worcester County** is encouraging parents to become involved in improving their child's attendance. These measures include the following:

- An attendance contract will be utilized as a mutual agreement between the student, parent and school. A new attendance contract form has been developed to document four levels of parental contact regarding student absence (fall 2008). The teachers, guidance counselor, administrators and the Student Service Specialist will work together with the parent and student to improve school attendance. This is an intervention strategy to help reduce the number of students referred to the Truancy Court.
- As a proactive measure, during the summer, letters will be sent to parents of students who have been identified as having ten or more unexcused absences during the previous school year. This is being done to inform and encourage parents to become involved in improving their child's attendance.
- In collaboration with the Worcester County Heath Department services will be offered/ provided to assist families in identifying social, behavioral, emotional and physiological challenges.
- During January 2008, the state adopted legislation to improve high school attendance. The new legislation requires students to obtain an attendance certification form from the Department of Motor Vehicles which must be completed by their high school indicating satisfactory attendance (not more than 10 unexcused days). Worcester County is hopeful that this will help make a difference in the high school attendance rates because most teenagers want to obtain their driver's license.

#### 5) Facilitate engagement with school life.

In <u>Baltimore City Schools</u>, the Special Education Department is developing and implementing an Improvement Plan to decrease the percentage of students with IEPs who drop out of school.

- Attendance and suspensions will be monitored on a monthly basis, and PPWs and special education chairpersons will be contracted to provide support and intervention for students identified as at-risk of dropping out of school.
- A transition and dropout grant will be utilized to launch a Check and Connect pilot program at one of the high school transition programs for students diagnosed with emotional disturbance. This research-based intervention is intended to facilitate high levels of individual attention and engagement with school life, thereby decreasing the probability of dropping out of school. The grant will provide training, a Check and Connect mentor, programming for families, and materials for students.

#### 6) Structure dropout prevention services.

**Worcester County** employs a variety of Dropout Prevention services, such as the following:

#### Worcester County's Dropout Prevention Strategies

- Expand the drop-out recovery program. The Dropout Prevention and Recovery Program has impacted both the graduation and dropout rates through developing <u>graduation</u> <u>completion plans</u> for students at-risk of not graduating from high school.
- 2. Implement <u>Smaller Learning Communities</u> strategies in 9th grade programs to promote student attendance, participation, and achievement in rigorous instructional programs including all CTE offerings.
- 3. **Expand the school year** and summer work study program; expand an internship program; increase summer work experience for disadvantaged and disabled students.
- 4. <u>Juvenile Drug Court and Truancy Reduction Program</u> have been initiated to address these issues and provide students and their families with additional support to become more successful in school.
- 5. <u>Expand partnerships</u> with businesses, community colleges, four year colleges, universities, and adult education programs to increase student achievement and to increase enrollment and completion in nontraditional pathways to college and employment.
- 6. Increase opportunities for students to participate in college/university visitations.
- 7. Implement a comprehensive plan that informs students, promotes participation, and increases **program course offerings** in a state of the art career and technology center.
- 8. Inform all middle and high school students and parents of the <u>CTE program offerings</u> and opportunities.
- 9. Design, implement and evaluate a continuum of effective **behavioral problem prevention**, intervention and remediation programs.
- 10. Hire pupil personnel officers for designated school areas.
- 11. Enhance the use and effectiveness of Pupil Services Teams Student Services Specialists/Pupil Personnel Workers in all three areas of the county have made significant efforts to improve attendance and work with families to access needed services. Pupil services teams and Maryland Student Assistance Programs were successful in identifying and accessing needed services for students who were experiencing difficulties and needed such services. A Family/School Connections Coordinator works in the Pocomoke area to assist those students and their families who demonstrated the greatest need.
- 12. Design and implement an effective and comprehensive plan to ensure the <u>active</u> <u>involvement of all stakeholders</u> (parents, community, businesses) in school activities, improvement of schools, meaningful decision making, and expanding student services.
- 13. Continue to implement <u>parent outreach</u> to increase/improve two way communication and involvement of parents, community, business members.
- 14. **Spanish interpreters** have been trained and are available to assist Spanish speaking students and parents navigate the school system, participate in parent conferences and other school activities, and improve communication between school and home.

## Maryland's Annual Review of LSS Master Plan Annual Updates

#### 5.2.3 Strategies Supporting Maryland's Standards-based Reforms

This section reports on the results of a content analysis of examples of strategies that LSSs reported in response to the analyzing prompt:

Describe the changes or adjustments that will be made along with the related resource allocations to ensure progress. Include timelines where appropriate.

#### What's New

A content analysis of the Annual Updates revealed a need to develop an Early Warning Indicator System; a focus on integrating Maryland's Teacher Professional Development Standards; and an additional focus on application of Maryland's Teacher Professional Development Standards.

#### 1) Develop an Early Warning Indicator System.

Leaders in the <u>Baltimore City Schools</u>, District of Columbia Public Schools, and <u>Prince George's County Public Schools</u> are in the process of forming the Greater Beltway District Learning Collaborative. This partnership provides a forum for these school districts to learn together and share knowledge and resources in approaching common challenges in *district reform*. Within this framework, PGCPS will take the lead in developing an *early warning indicator system through which schools* can identify students who are at risk of dropping out of school as early as sixth grade. This work would include identifying the indicators that tend to predict potential nongraduates, developing a set of structures and practices within schools that would enable staff to review data and pinpoint those students for whom the indicators exist, and determining the support students need based on the particular indicators.

#### 2) Integrate Maryland's Technology Standards.

To support Maryland's Technology Standards, computer/equipment (\$100,000) will be purchased in <u>Allegany County Public Schools</u>. This funding will provide for the purchase of new desk top computers to replace D and E rated computers on teachers' desks. In addition, laptop carts are being purchased for middle and high school programs in lieu of putting in permanent hard-wired labs, allowing for flexibility.

**Baltimore County** continued to infuse and integrate Maryland Technology Standards for Students in curriculum design, teaching, learning, and assessment. The school system:

- Continued to provide online AP and General Education courses for students as part of the e-Learning initiative as outlined in the BCPS Guidelines and Procedures Manual for Online Courses.
- Continued to provide an online database of Curriculum-Based Technology Integration Activities as models of "Best Practices" in integrating technology into existing and new BCPS curriculum.
- Continued to support the use of e-Communities through Desire2Learn so that curriculum offices and schools have access to a collaborative communication tools and electronic resources with access to an e-Learner system.
- Continued to facilitate the BCPS Instructional Software and Web-based Resources Evaluation Process to provide quality resources for improving both student achievement and instruction while providing equity and standardization of resources.
- Piloted and assessed supplemental technology programs that support mathematics instruction and academic preparation for local, state, and national assessments.

In <u>Somerset County Public Schools</u>, the computer assisted math instructional program *SuccessMaker*, delivers individualized programming and tracking, assessment reporting, and classroom coordination and this appears to be transcending subgroup barriers.

Technology continues to be a critical focus that underlies all aspects of <u>Calvert County's</u> school system operation. Instructional technology has proven to be a valuable tool for teachers to enhance student learning. The district updates the student assessment system on a regular basis so staff can analyze and identify individual student achievement profiles and identify achievement trends. These data inform instructional and curricular practice. The school system has established several processes (e.g. Technology Workgroup, E-Team) to involve a wide variety of staff and support the research, acquisition and implementation of these new technological resources.

#### 3) Apply Maryland's Teacher Professional Development Standards.

In <u>Allegany County</u>, the newly developed Professional Development Standards will be incorporated into School Improvement Plans utilizing the Maryland Professional Development Planning Guide.

The Leadership Team in <u>Garrett County</u> will revise the guidance for the development of the school improvement plan to include the six components of the planning

framework and/or the planning guide. The Coordinator of School Improvement will be the lead on this endeavor to be completed by the end of January, 2009. Principals will be provided an overview during the February/March A&S meeting with more indepth training during the individual level meetings because of the slight differences at the instructional levels.

## Maryland's Annual Review of LSS Master Plan Annual Updates

#### 5.2.4 How LSSs Support Students in Passing the High School Assessments

Successful performance on the High School Assessment (HSA) is a requirement for students in the State of Maryland in order to graduate.

Each year, Maryland's Annual Review of Local School System Master Plan Annual Updates provides the State with a snapshot of school system efforts to address students' needs as identified by assessment performance. A summary of these snapshots of the Annual Updates (2005- 2007) is offered below. While these snapshots are not exhaustive of school system efforts, they do help in illustrating the common strategies that are in place to address student and teacher needs.

#### 1) Develop or revise district curriculum.

Local school systems are developing new curriculum that shows more explicit connections between the concepts that students learn in elementary and middle schools to the success that they have on the High School Assessments. New strategies and assessments are also more closely matched to the content and language of the High School Assessments. Certain school systems are also organizing and sequencing curriculum content so that students have ample opportunity to learn it.

By conducting curriculum and program reviews, local school systems are giving feedback to school staff on teaching and learning. Senior managers and school administrators are conducting "walk-throughs" as a way of monitoring curriculum implementation and identifying possible inconsistencies in how teachers of the same subject and at the same grade level address the designated standards in the district's curriculum.

#### 2) Provide targeted professional development.

School systems are intervening to improve student performance on the High School Assessments by providing targeted professional development to staff members at all levels on how to use the new and revised curriculum materials. School systems are training teacher leaders and coaches to work closely with beginning teachers and struggling teachers to ensure that they are using appropriate instructional practices to support *all students'* mastery of the standards.

High quality professional development is clearly aligned with these needs and focused on topics such as disciplinary literacy, employing reading strategies in content areas, and differentiated instruction. Increasingly often, there is a clear and articulated connection between site-based staff needs and the training strategies.

#### 3) Offer literacy, math and science intervention programs and support.

Local school systems are intervening to improve student performance by providing opportunities for teachers to identify research based materials for middle and high schools. Middle school students with below grade level skills in reading and mathematics and students at risk of failing the High School Assessments are being identified as target populations for individual support and academic interventions.

For several years, school systems have been using "pull out" programs to provide interventions for students who did not pass the High School Assessments. Recently, more school systems have begun offering developmental reading and remedial math courses. Other school systems offer important prerequisite courses in assessed content areas. Additionally, most school systems report that they provide remediation courses.

#### 4) Implement Individual Student Learning or Monitoring Plans.

Every Maryland school system requires close monitoring of assessment data and the use of data to inform instructional decisions. Several school systems closely monitor individuals who make D's and E's, and all systems now monitor any student who has failed any of the High School Assessments. In doing so, school systems rely on data warehouses to better analyze data and plan for instruction.

#### 5) Use technology in the delivery of instruction and assessment of learning.

Most school systems now offer credit recovery on-line. Every school system combines offerings such as: computer-aided instruction, computer-based reading programs, on-line instructional delivery through Evening School, and technology-based reading interventions. Certain school systems also employ special computer software for independent learning and student self-examination.

#### 6) Encourage close articulation between and among grade levels.

In every school system, teachers are encouraged to work with their colleagues. Articulation between and among grade levels is focusing on new curriculum documents, detailed Pacing Guides, restructured content for English and math courses, and student assessment results.

#### 7) Improve preparation/incentive offerings for rigorous coursework.

The majority of Maryland school systems have seen an increase in participation in AP and SAT, pre-AP and PSAT as a result of improving AP recruitment and offering incentives for participation in rigorous courses. One school system has developed a partnership with the College Board to provide student workshops and conferences on

PSAT, SAT, and AP in an effort to increase the inclusion of students historically underrepresented in rigorous courses.

Additionally, based on a review of the Annual Updates, four school systems offer Advancement via Individual Determination (AVID), a skill-building course designed to help underachieving students succeed in college preparatory, accelerated and advanced placement courses.

#### 8) Offer extended day, week, and year learning opportunities.

In the 2005 Master Plan Annual Updates, eighteen school systems reported that they had continued or expanded their extended day, week and year learning programs. All LSSs now offer some extended learning opportunities. These programs aim to enrich learning opportunities beyond the school day or school year. The nature of extended learning opportunities varies across the State and includes alternative programs and non-traditional school opportunities, Saturday School, Evening School, Middle School Summer School and traditional Summer School.

# 9) Provide support at transition points and in completing the requirements for graduation.

Several LSSs are providing extra assistance to students in transition years (e.g., the 9<sup>th</sup> grade) and in completing the requirements for graduation.

#### 10) Involve parents.

School systems are making parent-community outreach and ongoing parent communication a school system priority. Using their school system's web site, educators are communicating important information to families and students about the High School Assessments. Many systems are exploring the use of electronic tools that will allow immediate access for parents to learn about their child's progress.

#### **2008 Highlights**

The review of this year's Annual Updates revealed the following highlights:

# 1) Develop <u>systems of support</u> to assist students in passing the High School Assessments.

Local school systems are creating well-designed, coordinated, and monitored systems of support to assist students in passing the High School Assessments. They often include collaboration with instructional experts (specialists), resource allocations, extended learning opportunities, and on-line resources. In some school systems, extra staff has been hired to provide students with needed assistance.

#### 2) Initiate the implementation of the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation.

As stated previously, local school systems began reporting strategies to support students in passing the High School Assessments starting in 2005. This occurred after the State Board of Education made the passage of the High School Assessments (HSAs) mandatory for high school graduation beginning with the class of 2009.

The Maryland High School Assessments are end-of-course tests taken in four assessed areas: algebra, biology, English, and government. Students must pass each HSA or achieve a combined total passing score on all of the HSAs in order to receive a Maryland high school diploma. In October 2007, the State Board of Education approved the optional measure of a <u>senior project</u> for those students for whom passing the HSAs has proven difficult even after remediation (MSDE, 2007).

The table below displays the plans that local school systems have to initiate these projects, as the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation.

#### Bridge Plan for Academic Validation

- 1. In 2008-2009 in Somerset County, there will be a variety of opportunities for remediation and retesting for secondary students for each HSA areas. All secondary schools are beginning the Focused Improvement Process, a structured way for all teachers to identify students who need intervention and strategies which they will use to remediate them within the regular classroom. When the HSA Bridge process began, a three week summer Bridge program was offered. All secondary English teachers were oriented to the Bridge Program and have been trained to score projects. One teacher at each high school has been assigned a period to work with students to complete Bridge Projects.
- 2. After the October testing, **Kent County** will evaluate what Cohort 09 students need to be successful with the next testing period or begin the Bridge Process.
- 3. **Baltimore County** works with high schools to monitor the progress and success of students involved in the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation.
- 4. Prince George's County has a pilot of just under 100 students that undertook Academic Validation projects as part of their efforts to complete the requirements for high school graduation. Each high school is offering two semesterized courses for students who have taken the biology HSA but not passed. These are the AVP (Academic Validation Program) and the CEP (Credit Enrichment Program). MSDE's AVP (Academic Validation Program) is for students who will complete state developed project—based modules to allow students the possibility of receiving a passing HSA score to receive a diploma. The CEP is a semesterized remediation course. Students review all the biology HSA concepts in one semester and sit for the biology HSA in January.
- 5. In **Frederick County**, High School Assessment Intervention Teachers at each high school to monitor student progress, tutor students and organize/mentor student's engaged in the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation process. (\$437,528)
- Harford County offers the Bridge Plan for those students who meet all criteria as outlined by MSDE.

#### Bridge Plan for Academic Validation

- 7. In **Garrett County**, the Bridge Plan process will be implemented this school year for students to complete English projects to successfully meet graduation requirements Bridge Plan projects are assigned to students as an alternative way of passing the English II HSA, if failed twice. A project monitor is assigned to a student to review the choices and the process of completing an English project in lieu of passing the written assessment. Time is made available during the school day for the student to work on the project as well as during after-school sessions in the media center. The project monitor will guide the student and set timelines for completion.
- 8. In Worcester County, for the summer of 2008, the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation for English is in place in all high schools for eligible students. Students were identified by the administration and school testing coordinator at the individual schools. Students whose parents signed the appropriate forms were placed in the Bridge Plan (2008 Update). Implementing the new Bridge Plan for Academic Validation with students who have met requirements for this alternative way to meet the Algebra graduation requirement will be undertaken. Based on a pilot in English using the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation, the math program will be organized at each school, where students will be identified, staff trained, and the first Algebra projects carried out.
- 9. In **Calvert County**, Core Leads are working with their school-based teams and special educators to determine which students will participate in Bridge Plans to complete graduation requirements.
- 10. In Calvert County, students who receive a failing score on the Government HSA and did not take advantage of HSA summer school or were not available for this opportunity are assigned to HSA Government Remediation. This semester long course operates in the same vein as Essentials of Government (described above) and emphasizes reading, writing and thinking skills, as well as Government Goal One content (60% of the test). Students enrolled in HSA Government Remediation may test in October and/or January and will also have the opportunity to begin Bridge Plan projects under the guidance of a Government content expert. As with the intervention options described above, remediation opportunities are available to regular education and special needs students. However, these interventions are designed to be individualized and address the specific barriers that often prevent students from acquiring mastering of Government course content or demonstrating the knowledge that they possess.
- 11. In **Wicomico County**, highly qualified teachers who provide direct support for students accessing a parallel path utilizing Bridge while continuing to take the HAS Structured Bridge classes during the school day at some high schools.
- 12. **Montgomery County** offers High School Plus, an extended-day program at all local high schools where students can retake a course, participate in classes for credit-recovery, or take a class that will allow them to work on a Bridge Plan project.
- 13. For summer 2008, four high schools were involved in the Baltimore **City Schools** Bridge Plan pilot).

  Preliminary planning for the "Bridge" program was begun, and a trial project period during summer school was outlined. Coach visits to pilot schools were designed to support and observe the work of students.
- 14. As of September 6, 2008, a total of 2194 **City Schools'** students must complete 3,643 High School Bridge Plan Projects. The rate of completion for these projects may be impacted by the high rate of students' absenteeism.
- 15. In **Charles County**, the Bridge Plan process was also implemented as part of the summer school program during the summer of 2008. This program will also be utilized for those students who qualify to participate during the 2008-09SY.

#### Bridge Plan for Academic Validation

- 16. In Caroline County, after two unsuccessful attempts at passing the Government High School Assessment, eligible students are given the option of continuing with the remediation model mentioned above or to enter into the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation parallel path sequence where they must complete the necessary number of projects in the Bridge Plan to satisfy the assessment requirements for the Maryland High School Diploma. Students are encouraged to continue to participate in the county's remediation model and to take the High School Assessment at every opportunity to achieve a passing score on the assessment or gain the combined-score option of 1602. To date, we have had one student choose the Bridge Plan option and they successfully completed the Bridge Plan project and had it accepted on the first attempt this summer.
- 17. In **Dorchester County** Public Schools, Bridge Projects were piloted during summer school with district-wide scoring teams for three of the HSA subjects (Algebra, English, Government) and will further this initiative to include Biology during 08-09. Each high school has a Bridge Plan Monitor who is responsible for tracking student progress.
- 18. In **Queen Anne's County**, students who have previously failed HSA Algebra re-take a semester Algebra course, or are involved in after-school or in-school intervention programs. Students who have passed the HSA algebra course but not the state assessment are enrolled in an appropriate intervention: seminar class, in-school or after school program or Bridge plan.
- 19. To get our students over the last bar, **St. Mary's County** has allocated four additional instructional positions at the high school level to coordinate the High School Assessment Bridge Plan for students who find themselves unable to pass the tests individually or through a combined score option. These teachers have mutually convenient schedules with co-planning time built in to share data and work with students. They will work closely with the building level HSA remediation teachers as well as the content supervisors and instructors from other schools. The SMCPS school calendar has built in early dismissal days each marking period to allow teachers to meet with colleagues beyond their home school.
- 20. In **Howard County**, those who have completed the course and earned a passing grade but have failed the assessment more than once may be eligible to participate in the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation as an alternative way to earn a diploma.
- 21. In Allegany County, the Bridge Plan for Academic Validation will be initiated for identified students who have failed the HSA in one or more content areas two or more times, who have passed the class, and who have met the established attendance requirements. School-based personnel will serve as Bridge Plan coordinators and identified content area teachers will serve as monitors to ensure the identified students have the needed resources and guidance to successfully complete the HSA Bridge Plan projects (2008 Update).
- 22. In **Washington County**, staff has developed both a pre-teaching course focusing on academic skills and vocabulary, and a remediation course focusing on identified student weaknesses in biology. Bridge planning and implementation is taking place in this latter course in many of our high schools. WCPS staff also closely monitors the developing plan for the MSDE Bridge Plan.
- 23. **Cecil County** reported that it has invested heavily in intervention services at middle and high school. This support includes after school programs in the midle schools and a special Appropriate Assistance class in the high schools. This assistance occurs through online instruction helping students prepare for HSA retests. This same structure and class time will support students engaged in Bridge Projects. (One seventh of 5 salaries during the day, approximately \$70,000 and another \$100,000 for after school tutors and online instructors).

## Maryland's Annual Review of LSS Master Plan Annual Updates

#### 4.3 Program Reviews, Technical Reviews, and Budget Reviews

This section reports on the results of the Program Reviews and the Technical Reviews.

#### **Program Reviews**

The Program Reviews focused on progress that local school systems were making toward meeting program goals. As a result of the Program Reviews, all program areas (e.g., early learning, gifted and talented students, education technology, and multicultural education) were found to be in compliance with requirements contained in State law, and, as applicable, additional requirements established by MSDE.

#### **Technical Reviews**

As a result of the Technical Review, the NCLB grant programs (Title I-A, Title I-D, Title II-A, Title II-D, Title III-A, Title III-A, Title III-A, Title III-A, Title III-A, Title III-A, Title IIII-A, Title III-A, Titl

MSDE continues to work with Baltimore City Schools on some school-level concerns in Title II, Part A: Preparing, Training, and Recruiting High Quality Teachers.

#### **Budget Reviews**

All Budget Documents were found to be in compliance with requirements established by MSDE.

# 6.0 Conclusion

This annual review revealed that all 24 local school system Annual Updates were substantially in compliance with the requirements contained in State and federal law, and, as applicable, additional requirements established by MSDE. MSDE continues to work with Baltimore City Schools on some school-level concerns in Title II, Part A: Preparing, Training, and Recruiting High Quality Teachers.

# **Attachments**

# **Attachment A**

Annual Update Percentages					
Of Core Academic Subject Classes Taught by HQT					
Local School	2003-	2004-	2005-	2006-	2007-
System	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008
Allegany	85.0%	93.6%	97.2%	97.5%	97.8%
Anne Arundel	82.2%	84.0%	84.5%	84.1%	87.4%
Baltimore City	34.3%	42.1%	46.8%	53.0%	51%
Baltimore	62.5%	77.7%	83.3%	87.5%	88.7%
Calvert	77.7%	85.6%	86.5%	87.3%	86.3%
Caroline	74.5%	87.0%	89.5%	95%	96%
Carroll	NA	87.9%	89.8%	90.2%	91.7%
Cecil	77.7%	86.9%	89.5%	90.2%	93.1%
Charles	51.0%	60.0%	73.0%	82.0%	91%
Dorchester	67.3%	56.5%	66.9%	61.7%	79.8%
Frederick	79.4%	86.4%	89.0%	90.4%	91.9%
Garrett	85.0%	90.1%	93.3%	94.8%	95%
Harford	80.1%	88.9%	89.3%	88.2%	88.7%
Howard	81.7%	84.2%	89.0%	88.4%	90%
Kent	73.0%	75.1%	82.9%	82.7%	90%
Montgomery	74.5%	80.3%	85.5%	90.5%	92.5%
Prince George's	48.6%	62.0%	62.1%	66.3%	78%
Queen Anne's	62.1%	72.1%	81.1%	83.7%	82.6%
St. Mary's	70.9%	89.6%	93.3%	94.2%	92.9%
Somerset	53.4%	75.8%	69.0%	71.4%	83.3%
Talbot	NA	87.8%	91.9%	91.2%	96.4%
Washington	69.7%	84.4%	89.2%	90.2%	90.1%
Wicomico	78.2%	80.5%	74.5%	86.9%	88%
Worcester	79.3%	86.2%	89.2%	91.6%	95%
Statewide % HQT	66.8%	75.4%	79.5%	82.2%	84.6%

# **Attachment B**

What the Annual Updates Reveal: How LSSs Support Students in Passing the High School Assessments

This document is available online at the following link:

http://www.marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/Bridge to Excellence/

## **Attachment C**

**Executive Summaries of LSS Annual Updates** 

These documents are available online at the following link:

http://www.marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/Bridge to Excellence/

# **Attachment D**

# **The Budget Summaries**

- Current Year Variance Report
- Prior Year Comparison Report

(Allocation of Available Resources)

# **Allegany County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$28,380,000	\$28,450,000	\$70,000
State Revenue	\$87,330,000	\$86,676,000	(\$654,000)
Federal Revenue	\$8,757,000	\$8,565,000	(\$192,000)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$400,000	\$0	(\$400,000)
Other Local Revenue	\$570,000	\$564,000	(\$6,000)
Total	\$125,437,000	\$124,255,000	(\$1,182,000)

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$2,240,200
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$3,000,000
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$155,300
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	(\$6,577,500)

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Enhance computer wiring in elementary schools	\$428,000
Increase for library books	\$547,800
Increase in textbook replacement	\$400,900
Purchase student information system	\$300,000
Raises and increments	\$2,951,900
All other fixed charge increases	\$219,400
Decrease in federal and state grants	(\$293,800)
Decrease in medical, dental, and vision	(\$560,700)
Eliminate on behalf retirment payments	(\$4,950,000)
Elimination of one time projects in FY08 budget	(\$3,917,000)
Establish turf and wireless equipment sinking funds	\$700,000
GASB 45 Contribution	\$525,000
Increase all other operation accounts	\$390,000
Increase in FICA	\$265,100
Increase in retirement fund contribution	\$750,000
Transportation	\$338,000
Utilities	(\$532,000)

(Planned v. Actual)

# **Allegany County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$28,380,000	\$28,380,000	\$0
State Revenue	\$87,330,350	\$87,517,795	\$187,445
Federal Revenue	\$8,756,708	\$8,919,263	\$162,555
Other Resources/Transfers	\$400,000	\$400,000	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$570,171	\$1,070,171	\$500,000
Total	\$125,437,229	\$126,287,229	\$850,000

#### **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$3,335,124
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$6,405,304
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and	\$1,121,985
conducive to learning.	
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$4,585,435

## **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Purchase of library books	\$202,219
Increase in cost of hearing impaired contract services	\$203,491
Allconet II contribution for continued internet service	\$210,500
Capital costs for culinary arts program at Career Center	\$300,000
Contribution for Greenway Avenue & Mountain Ridge Stadiums	\$1,000,000
Net increase to retiree insurance fund	\$1,468,500
Increase in on-behalf retirement payments	\$1,492,125
Raises and increments	\$3,367,720
Increase for school security systems	\$811,000
Change in other operation accounts	(\$214,748
Decreases in fixed charges	(\$220,000
Increased cost of substitutes	\$223,797
Contribution to cover loss for food service	\$250,000
Decrease in federal and state grants	\$262,734
Public address system evaluation and replacement	\$300,000
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	(\$376,927
Transportation	\$381,196
Increase for furniture for Mountain Ridge and other locations	\$700,000
Utilities	(\$703,930
Increase in school based capital outlay projects	\$3,530,200

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Anne Arundel County Public Schools**

	Original Budget	Original Budget	
Revenue	7/1/2007	7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$512,113,900	\$551,206,500	\$39,092,600
State Revenue	\$266,470,100	\$281,021,909	\$14,551,809
Federal Revenue	\$32,159,900	\$33,031,000	\$871,100
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$6,206,700	\$10,606,991	\$4,400,291
Total	\$816,950,600	\$875,866,400	\$58,915,800

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$8,804,203
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$335,088
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$142,400
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$955,798
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$2,197,614
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$46,475,467
* Other	\$5,230

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Federal IDEA increase - Grant	\$210,000
Homeland Security Signature program at Meade High School	\$409,002
Special Education support	\$5,312,731
STEM Magnet program at North County High School	\$759,826
Title I increase - Grant	\$1,990,100
ESOL Teachers and cluster program	\$335,088
Maintenance Supplies - upkeep of buildings	\$517,750
School Based Custodians - staffing increase	\$438,048
High School Test Coordinators	\$738,264
Pupil Personnel Workers - staffing increase	\$887,218
Technology Education COMAR requirement	\$572,132
Budget Balancing Reductions - Non-Position Cuts	(\$8,313,310)
Charter School allocations	\$2,000,000
Copier and printer contracts	\$497,100
Energy Cost Containment Program	(\$600,000)
	** *

Enhancing Technology	\$580,158
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$42,069,500
Nantucket Elementary School	\$880,718
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$1,829,500
School Secretary - staffing increase	\$505,704
Transportation	\$1,509,800
Utilities	\$5,374,397

(Planned v. Actual)

# **Anne Arundel County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$512,113,900	\$514,347,400	\$2,233,500
State Revenue	\$266,470,100	\$269,986,644	\$3,516,544
Federal Revenue	\$32,159,900	\$37,864,840	\$5,704,940
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$6,206,700	\$10,346,996	\$4,140,296
Total	\$816,950,600	\$832,545,880	\$15,595,280

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$18,655,400
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$264,240
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$3,327,570
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$269,750
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$1,556,400
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$47,991,750
* Other	\$425,120

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

International December Supersian Manda High	¢200.000
International Baccalaureate Expansion - Meade High	\$269,600
International Baccalaureate Middle Years Programme	\$590,800
Special Education - Co-Taught Teachers for AYP attainment	\$604,500
Annapolis Area Challenge Grant Replacement	\$720,000
Special Education - IDEA compliance	\$1,198,400
Early Childhood - Pre-kindergarten expansion	\$1,295,600
Title 1 Grant Replacement	\$1,310,500
Special Education - Program Re-alignment and support	\$1,773,000
Annapolis High School Redesign due to AYP status	\$2,523,675
Final Phase - State mandated Full Day Kindergarten	\$3,327,900
Restricted Grant Increases	\$4,394,025
Restricted Grant Increases	\$867,070
Quality Teacher Incentive Act Stipends from MSDE	\$1,019,000
Certification Allowance and compensation bonuses	\$1,441,500
Alternative Education Teachers	\$221,500

Guidance Registrars	\$483,600
Pupil Personnel Workers	\$851,300
Other items deemed necessary by the local board of education: Infants & Toddlers Expansion - Caseload Increase, Advanced Placement Examination Payments	\$229,800
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - benefits	(\$425,800
Costs associated with opening a new school or newly rSeven Oaks Elementary (6.9 Positions), Ferndale Early Education Center (1.0 Position)	\$443,100
Budget Balancing Reductions - Non-position cuts	(\$542,000
Technology Infrastructure	\$1,143,800
Transportation	(\$1,722,200
Charter Schools	\$2,218,080
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$2,495,970
Utilities	\$4,107,500
Occupational and Physical Therapists Transferred from County Health Dept.	\$5,308,800
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - salaries	\$34,734,700
Other	\$425,120

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Baltimore City Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$207,941,000	\$207,941,000	\$0
State Revenue	\$817,391,000	\$829,232,000	\$11,841,000
Federal Revenue	\$114,109,000	\$113,369,000	(\$740,000)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$15,941,000	\$15,941,000
Other Local Revenue	\$4,398,000	\$4,398,000	\$0
Total	\$1,143,839,000	\$1,170,881,000	\$27,042,000

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$3,500,000
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	(\$4,125,000)
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$750,000
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$3,500,000
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$2,250,000
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$48,250,000
* Other	(\$27,084,000)

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

16 additional pre-kindergarten classes	\$2,500,000
Increased Special Education contractual services	\$1,000,000
Recruitment Initiatives	(\$725,000)
Recruitment/Retention Initiatives - laptops	(\$3,400,000)
Increased overtime for police	\$750,000
Launch a multi-year Secondary Transformation Schools Initiative	\$3,500,000
Increased maintenance contracts	\$1,000,000
Increased overtime for custodians	\$750,000
Increased parent and community engagement	\$500,000
Decrease in CAROI	(\$4,750,000)
Decrease in Contribution to Contingency Reserve	(\$5,000,000)
Increases in contractual agreements - benefits (if itemized separately)	\$8,000,000
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$34,000,000
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$1,500,000
Other	\$3,300,000
Risk Management	\$6,000,000
Transportation	\$600,000

\$4,600,000 (\$27,084,000)

(Planned v. Actual)

# **Baltimore City Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$207,941,000	\$207,941,000	\$0
State Revenue	\$817,391,000	\$817,391,000	\$0
Federal Revenue	\$114,109,000	\$114,109,000	\$0
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$4,398,000	\$4,398,000	\$0
Total	\$1,143,839,000	\$1,143,839,000	\$0

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$12,315,000
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$8,700,000
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and	\$3,300,000
conducive to learning.	
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$9,315,000
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$5,506,000
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$71,433,000
* Other	(\$33,458,000

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Open Court (K-3)	(\$300,000
New mathematics materials for grades 3-5	\$400,000
Middle school reform - establish parent involvement/truancy assistance positions	\$500,000
School Based Support for Technology Integration	\$500,000
Augment library services in expanding PK-8 schools	\$640,000
Interventions for reading and mathematics for middle schools	\$1,000,000
Hire content instructional support teachers (ISTs)	\$1,500,000
Middle school Math textbooks and materials	(\$1,500,000
Middle school reform - smaller learning communities	\$1,500,000
Middle School Literacy textbooks and materials	(\$1,700,000
16 additional pre-kindergarten classes and early identification and prevention program	\$1,800,000
Open Court (Pre-K, 4, 5)	(\$3,500,000
Middle school reform - implement professional development and collaborative planning time for teachers	\$5,500,000
Textbook adoptions for elementary schools and middle schools	\$5,700,000
Urban Leadership and New Leaders for New Schools program expansions	\$400,000
Recruitment initiatives	\$1,900,000

Increase 10 month support professionals to 11-month for Special Education services	\$2,000,000
Increase IEP required related services contracts.	\$2,000,000
Highly-qualified Special Education ParaEducators	\$2,400,000
Expanded safety programs in schools	\$300,000
Increase number of school police officers and services	\$1,000,000
Change from part-time to full-time hall safety monitors	\$2,000,000
Expand and redesign twilight school	\$300,000
Suspension services	\$300,000
Student support deans	\$500,000
Create in-school suspension programs with academic and guidance elements	\$700,000
11th grade English curriculum textbooks and materials	(\$865,000
Interventions for reading and mathematics for high schools	\$1,000,000
High school restructuring for three high schools	\$1,500,000
Textbooks for high schools	\$5,700,000
Preventive maintenance program, ESCO, other maintenance expenditures	\$5,406,000
Transportation	(\$984,000
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$1,366,000
Additional positions for enrollment growth or class size reduction initiatives	\$1,500,000
Utilities	\$4,040,000
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - benefits	\$9,418,000
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - salaries	\$26,047,000
Charter Schools (excluding fringe benefits)	\$30,046,000
Decrease in Grants budgeted awards	(\$9,256,000
Decreases - other	(\$24,202,000

(Allocation of Available Resources)

# **Baltimore County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$617,722,000	\$646,094,000	\$28,372,000
State Revenue	\$517,168,000	\$520,370,000	\$3,202,000
Federal Revenue	\$73,313,000	\$65,647,000	(\$7,666,000)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$12,313,000	\$16,544,000	\$4,231,000
Other Local Revenue	\$44,000	\$198,000	\$154,000
Total	\$1,220,560,000	\$1,248,853,000	\$28,293,000

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

conducive to learning.  * Local Goals and Indicators \$1,955,439	1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$8,635,480
<ul> <li>4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.</li> <li>* Local Goals and Indicators</li> <li>\$1,955,439</li> </ul>	academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts	\$20,000
conducive to learning.  * Local Goals and Indicators \$1,955,439	3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$25,758,303
¥-//		(\$2,613,886)
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business (\$5,462,336)	* Local Goals and Indicators	\$1,955,439
	* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	(\$5,462,336)

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

100 Book Challenge program expansion	\$514,002
AVID expansion - middle (4) and high (4) schools	\$517,001
Base budget increase for extra duty activities	\$364,508
Four percent increase to non-salary school budgets \$150,000 redirected funds	\$800,000
Imagine Schools, Inc. charter school	\$1,869,160
Non-public placement funding - county matching portion	\$1,770,553
Old Court and Woodlawn Middle Schools \$26,000 redirected funds	\$390,000
Request for contracted services to be transferred from the Pass-through grant	\$782,526
Restructuring - Lansdowne Middle, Southwest Academy, and Woodlawn High School	\$1,211,108
Base budget increase for substitute salaries	\$1,722,159
Cost increases for benefits for full-time employees	\$9,598,741
Reclassifications effective January 2008 (half-year)	\$1,874,149
Salary increments per union agreements (step increases)	\$12,453,955
Staffing for Crossroads Center	\$724,752
Staffing for opening of Vincent Farm Elementary School	\$901,135
Utilities	(\$4,299,500)

Base budget increase for summer school transportation	\$1,380,320
Director, specialist, and coordinator for the Department of Research, Accountability, and	\$571,764
Assessment	
Built in requests and other adjustments	(\$930,002)
Enrollment adjustments/Redirected Funds	(\$1,252,073)
Mid-year additions	\$745,981
One-time requests FY2008	(\$7,461,930)
One-time requests FY2009	\$12,256,475
Reduction in Special Revenue Funds	(\$8,820,787)

(Planned v. Actual)

# **Baltimore County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$617,722,000	\$617,722,000	\$0
State Revenue	\$517,168,000	\$517,168,000	\$0
Federal Revenue	\$73,313,000	\$73,313,000	\$0
Other Resources/Transfers	\$12,313,000	\$12,313,000	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$44,000	\$44,000	\$0
Total	\$1,220,560,000	\$1,220,560,000	\$0

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$6,811,889
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$171,496
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$58,773,683
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$12,271,615
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$288,078
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$409,135
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	(\$1,123,631

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Institutionalizing two new magnet programs	\$231,650
Afternoon, evening, and weekend Language! program and HSA test preparation	\$241,570
Instructional Technology Resource Teachers	\$242,800
Gifted and Talented Initiative at Title I Middle Schools	\$278,959
Science Weekly subscriptions for elementary schools	\$294,000
Increase rate of pay for personal assistants	\$483,234
Provide related contracted services previously funded by FY 07 Pass-through Grant	\$700,000
Prekindergarten program expansion	\$711,068
Full-Day Kindergarten expansion	\$1,034,560
AssessTrax short-cycle assessment program & scanners	\$1,432,240
Upgrades to market parity for clerical and maintenance support staff	\$1,348,510
Tuition reimbursement	\$2,091,176
Post employment benefit adjustment	\$4,900,000
Step increase for all employees	\$10,946,748
Employee benefits	\$11,794,974

Salary restructuring for all pay scales	\$27,673,748
Replacement of aging BCPS relocatable classrooms	\$208,000
Preventive maintenance of school boilers and folding walls	\$355,293
Maintenance positions	\$420,000
Maintenance-related contractual services	\$500,000
School painting; mold remediation; HVAC, window, underground tank and bleacher repair	\$966,400
Advance Path in-school alternative program	\$1,187,628
Utility cost	\$1,534,453
Private bus contract	\$1,987,000
Secondary Academic Intervention Model (SAIM)	\$4,326,574
Special Education program bus drivers, attendants, and lease to accommodate new initiatives	\$363,172
Employee Benefits for New Positions/Other Adjustments	\$1,863,191
Fund Balance	\$2,850,957
Enrollment adjustment	(\$4,561,793
One-time requests	\$6,224,005
Built in requests and other adjustments	(\$7,599,591

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Calvert County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$95,358,284	\$100,656,137	\$5,297,853
State Revenue	\$83,843,485	\$86,646,126	\$2,802,641
Federal Revenue	\$7,419,036	\$7,056,919	(\$362,117)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$1,634,275	\$1,920,900	\$286,625
Other Local Revenue	\$1,482,787	\$1,916,853	\$434,066
Total	\$189,737,867	\$198,196,935	\$8,459,068

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$150,053
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$43,226
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$59,500
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$66,000
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$42,275
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$8,098,014

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Costs associated with opening a new school: Staffing	\$1,000,000
Increases in contractual agreements - benefits	\$750,000
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$5,758,000
Transportation	\$500,000

(Planned v. Actual)

# **Calvert County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$95,358,284	\$95,358,284	\$0
State Revenue	\$83,843,485	\$83,910,953	\$67,468
Federal Revenue	\$7,419,036	\$6,896,851	(\$522,185)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$1,609,275	\$1,327,184	(\$282,091)
Other Local Revenue	\$1,482,787	\$1,421,200	(\$61,587)
Total	\$189,712,867	\$188,914,472	(\$798,395)

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$1,887,974
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$1,407,421
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and	\$144,525
conducive to learning.	
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$38,000
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$10,954,698

## **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Additional SMART Boards, clickers, contracts for installation	\$250,763
Houghton Mifflin Reading Series grades 1-5	\$661,568
Special Education co-teaching - additional teaching positions	\$684,172
HSA Core Leads - 4 per high school	\$1,092,071
Transportation	\$350,000
Capital Projects	\$531,417
Utilities	\$727,000
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - benefits	\$1,475,000
Mandatory	\$7,668,451

(Allocation of Available Resources)

# **Caroline County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$12,250,000	\$12,367,678	\$117,678
State Revenue	\$41,523,535	\$42,388,784	\$865,249
Federal Revenue	\$3,367,120	\$2,951,709	(\$415,411)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$404,500	\$405,320	\$820
Total	\$57,545,155	\$58,113,491	\$568,336

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	(\$128,233)
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$2,000
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$858,700
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	(\$254,601)
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$825,971
* Other	(\$735,501)

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

(\$447,511)
\$847,700
\$722,286
(\$415,411)
(\$320,090)

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Caroline County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$12,250,000	\$12,250,000	\$0
State Revenue	\$41,523,535	\$41,818,551	\$295,016
Federal Revenue	\$3,367,120	\$4,371,840	\$1,004,720
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$404,500	\$728,936	\$324,436
Total	\$57,545,155	\$59,169,327	\$1,624,172

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$1,846,158
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$102,661
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$153,841
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$489,392
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$0
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$1,148,362
* Other	(\$295,456

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Increase in allocation for teacher substitutes - to reflect actual & rate increase	\$211,062
Textbooks - Central Purchases - all levels (\$350K) - new funds	\$225,914
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - salaries and benefits	\$1,148,362

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Carroll County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$149,206,000	\$160,700,000	\$11,494,000
State Revenue	\$142,131,236	\$145,483,844	\$3,352,608
Federal Revenue	\$12,612,025	\$12,045,021	(\$567,004)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$2,715,436	\$3,149,793	\$434,357
Other Local Revenue	\$1,720,700	\$1,978,900	\$258,200
Total	\$308,385,397	\$323,357,558	\$14,972,161

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$34,533
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	(\$59,383)
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$135,125
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$43,200
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$14,481
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$15,726,335
* Other	(\$922,130)

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Discontinue local funding of Community Learning Centers in the northwest region and other scattered sites	(\$430,614)
English Language Learners - new costs	\$258,133
Additional Positions for Enrollment Growth or Class Size reduction initiatives	\$473,500
Ebb Valley Elementary School (opening August 2008)	\$2,671,974
Increases in contractual agreements - benefits	\$2,796,440
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries and hourly wages	\$5,405,003
Manchester Valley High School (opening August 2009)	\$284,500
Special Education costs	\$2,600,000
Transportation	\$905,640
Utilities	\$490,608
Decrease in restricted funding (grants: i.e., Title I-A, Community Learning Centers)	(\$357,198)
Increase in Budget for County Government In-Kind	\$258,200
Increase in Budget for Loaned Employees	\$280,713
Miscellaneous Cuts Across the School System	(\$1,103,845)

(Planned v. Actual)

# **Carroll County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$150,926,700	\$151,107,358	\$180,658
State Revenue	\$142,131,236	\$142,481,542	\$350,306
Federal Revenue	\$12,612,025	\$13,596,728	\$984,703
Other Resources/Transfers	\$736,000	\$978,271	\$242,271
Other Local Revenue	\$1,979,436	\$2,325,243	\$345,807
Total	\$308,385,397	\$310,489,142	\$2,103,745

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$2,038,834
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$390,901
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$185,300
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$15,337,934
* Other	(\$1,668,752

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Mandatory expansion of full-day kindergarten programs	\$2,038,834
Mandatory expansion of pre-kindergarten programs	\$390,901
Ebb Valley Elementary School Opening Fall 2008	\$209,141
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$436,622
Utilities	\$1,202,514
Budget for FY 2007 grants to be carried forward was underused	(\$1,461,503
Transportation	\$1,496,955
Salary Savings (Turnover) Less Than Anticipated/Budgeted	(\$1,664,633
Elimination of one-time expenditures and structurally overbudgeted salaries1	(\$3,435,400
Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - benefits	\$5,282,992
Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - salaries	\$13,251,028
Other - various line items, as a result of spending slow-down at year-end	(\$1,668,752

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Cecil County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$64,435,000	\$69,915,000	\$5,480,000
State Revenue	\$97,141,000	\$98,330,000	\$1,189,000
Federal Revenue	\$7,898,000	\$6,823,000	(\$1,075,000)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$2,423,000	\$5,200,000	\$2,777,000
Total	\$171,897,000	\$180,268,000	\$8,371,000

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$1,433,689
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$127,974
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$8,415,253
* Other	(\$1,605,916)

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Special Education positions to support inclusion	\$819,652
Textbooks for new curricula and program improvements	\$581,417
Increases in contractual agreements - benefits	\$980,019
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$5,313,973
Transportation	\$432,193
Utilities	\$1,366,022
Other items deemed necessary by the local board of education:cost containment strategy due to decrease funding in FY2009	(\$1,605,916)

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Cecil County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$65,915,000	\$64,435,000	(\$1,480,000)
State Revenue	\$96,687,000	\$97,141,000	\$454,000
Federal Revenue	\$6,784,000	\$7,898,000	\$1,114,000
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$2,830,000	\$2,423,000	(\$407,000)
Total	\$172,216,000	\$171,897,000	(\$319,000)

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$1,840,176
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and	\$123,668
conducive to learning.	
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$198,291
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$204,200
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$8,771,970
* Other	\$198,695

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

\$320,000
\$411,026
\$204,200
\$1,480,000
\$2,031,000
\$5,400,000

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Charles County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$135,856,000	\$145,316,000	\$9,460,000
State Revenue	\$145,679,188	\$152,927,022	\$7,247,834
Federal Revenue	\$12,340,875	\$12,797,295	\$456,420
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$2,896,823	\$3,889,527	\$992,704
Total	\$296,772,886	\$314,929,844	\$18,156,958

#### **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$154,000
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$5,957,100
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$11,305,200
* Other	\$740,658

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

EACC COLA	\$6,111,100
AFSCME COLA	\$1,254,600
DEPARTMENT BUDGET REDUCTIONS	(\$2,602,320)
HEALTH INSURANCE	\$2,701,000
NEAL ELEMENTARY SCHOOL (LESS: TRANSFERS OF POSITIONS)	\$2,657,000
NEGOTIATED CONTRACT CHANGES	\$5,232,000
NORTH POINT HIGH SCHOOL PHASE IV (FINAL)	\$413,800
NORTH POINT HIGH SCHOOL TRANSFER POSITIONS	(\$413,800)
NURSES' CONTRACT	\$259,000
REALLOCATION OF BASE GASB45 OPEB FUNDING	(\$1,300,000)
TRANSPORTATION	\$1,731,600
UTILITY PRICE INCREASE	\$1,372,320
Other	\$740,658

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Charles County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$135,856,000	\$135,856,000	\$0
State Revenue	\$145,679,188	\$144,990,153	(\$689,035)
Federal Revenue	\$12,340,875	\$11,794,979	(\$545,896)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$2,896,823	\$3,762,474	\$865,651
Total	\$296,772,886	\$296,403,606	(\$369,280)

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$1,178,670
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$5,620,200
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and	\$106,080
conducive to learning.	
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$23,452,150
* Other	(\$370,831

## **Actual Expenditure Examples**

COMPREHENSIVE MASTER PLAN - No Child Left Behind	\$323,670
FULL-DAY KINDERGARTEN (Berry, Wade, Craik)	\$855,000
EACC - COLA	\$5,620,200
NURSES' CONTRACT	\$208,000
ADDITIONAL TEXTBOOKS & TECHNOLOGY	\$600,000
TRANSPORTATION	\$662,000
FORWARD FUND MARY BURGESS NEAL OPERATING COSTS (Start-up)	\$960,000
NORTH POINT HIGH SCHOOL (Phase III)	\$1,138,700
POST EMPLOYMENT RETIREMENT (GASB 45)	\$1,300,000
AFSCME - COLA	\$1,786,000
MAINTENANCE PROJECTS	\$1,900,000
UTILITY PRICE INCREASE	\$2,394,900
HEALH INSURANCE	\$2,542,407
NEGOTIATED CONTRACT CHANGES - STEP/FIXED CHARGES	\$4,014,093
NEW MIDDLE SCHOOL (Theodore G. Davis)	\$5,824,950
PRIOR YEAR BUDGET AMENDMENTS	\$295,000
RESTRICTED FUNDS	(\$665,831

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Dorchester County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$16,569,686	\$17,473,300	\$903,614
State Revenue	\$29,965,257	\$30,582,025	\$616,768
Federal Revenue	\$3,934,020	\$3,446,157	(\$487,863)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$560,254	\$432,068	(\$128,186)
Other Local Revenue	\$269,125	\$645,700	\$376,575
Total	\$51,298,342	\$52,579,250	\$1,280,908

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$64,450
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$26,826
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$511,757
* Other	\$677,875

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Health insurance premiums - increased participation by employees	\$235,977
Loss of contingency fund	(\$266,000)
Reduction in grant revenues	(\$564,783)
Teachers	\$665,675

(Planned v. Actual)

# **Dorchester County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$16,569,686	\$16,669,686	\$100,000
State Revenue	\$29,965,257	\$30,538,681	\$573,424
Federal Revenue	\$3,934,020	\$5,206,239	\$1,272,219
Other Resources/Transfers	\$560,254	\$329,757	(\$230,497)
Other Local Revenue	\$269,125	\$549,930	\$280,805
Total	\$51,298,342	\$53,294,293	\$1,995,951

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$986,677
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$33,595
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and	\$155,891
conducive to learning.	
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$76,090
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$3,470,737
* Other	(\$45,761

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Strategy 9: establish instructional coaching models in all secondary schools and selected elementary schools	\$207,705
Strategy 59: 12 new teachers for class size reduction	\$678,012
Utilities	\$311,560
Increase (Decrease) in expected state grant revenues	\$506,002
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - health insurance	\$757,918
Increase (Decrease) in expected federal grant revenues	\$1,272,219

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Frederick County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$228,207,000	\$237,631,000	\$9,424,000
State Revenue	\$197,423,000	\$205,877,000	\$8,454,000
Federal Revenue	\$17,781,000	\$17,482,000	(\$299,000)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$1,247,000	\$800,000	(\$447,000)
Other Local Revenue	\$4,118,000	\$4,455,000	\$337,000
Total	\$448,776,000	\$466,245,000	\$17,469,000

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$5,575,104
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$10,824,678
* Other	\$1,069,218

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Salary Resource Pool	\$5,575,104
Additional Positions for Enrollment Growth or Class Size reduction initiatives	(\$1,153,199)
Additional pre-kindergarten classrooms	\$304,104
Additional staffing for English Language Learners (ELL)	\$275,000
Costs associated with opening a new school or newly renovated school	\$607,631
Increases in contractual agreements - benefits	\$2,697,399
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$9,283,995
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$450,000
Reversal of FY 2008 County one-time funding	(\$3,582,878)
Transportation	\$1,205,547
Utilities	\$895,341
Other County OPEB Contribution	\$1,069,218

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Frederick County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$228,207,000	\$227,577,000	(\$630,000)
State Revenue	\$197,423,000	\$197,576,000	\$153,000
Federal Revenue	\$17,781,000	\$14,315,000	(\$3,466,000)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$1,247,000	\$811,000	(\$436,000)
Other Local Revenue	\$4,118,000	\$4,357,000	\$239,000
Total	\$448,776,000	\$444,636,000	(\$4,140,000)

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$7,964,652
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$317,046
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$10,223,634
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$349,354
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$334,455
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$3,228,291
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$24,412,950
* Other	\$2,589,982

## **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Differentiated Staffing for High Need Schools	\$317,646
Heather Ridge Support	\$390,079
High School Assessment Teachers	\$437,528
Student Information System upgrade	\$500,000
K - 12 Math Teacher Specialists	\$581,380
Textbook Replacement	\$919,473
Classroom Technology Upgrade Cycle	\$1,076,105
Technology Replacement Cycle	\$1,332,300
Special Education Services	\$1,605,482
English Learning Language Teachers	\$273,455
Leadership Development	\$250,194
Substitute Teacher Cadre	\$310,882
Resource Pool for Employee Incentives	\$1,200,000
Salary Resource Pool	\$8,230,000

High School Guidance Counselors	\$334,455
Athletic Field Repair and Maintenance	\$235,050
Facility Repair/Improvements	\$278,063
Upgrade Media Software	\$300,000
Additional Technology Services Positions	\$473,986
Building and Ground Maintenance Staff	\$641,798
Transportation Policy Changes	\$891,844
Charter Schools	\$211,323
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$460,500
Utilities	(\$469,981
Other items deemed necessary by the local board of education	(\$1,263,223
Transportation	\$1,511,102
Redistribution of salary savings	(\$1,860,500
Additional Positions for Enrollment Growth or Class Size reduction initiaitves	\$3,301,183
Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - benefits	\$6,037,563
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - salaries	\$16,424,983
Federal grants budget	(\$3,500,000
County OPEB contribution	\$6,089,982

(Allocation of Available Resources)

#### **Garrett County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$22,056,160	\$23,159,000	\$1,102,840
State Revenue	\$24,750,023	\$25,353,656	\$603,633
Federal Revenue	\$3,586,729	\$3,712,936	\$126,207
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$282,732	\$283,428	\$696
Total	\$50,675,644	\$52,509,020	\$1,833,376

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$186,326
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$54,590
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$1,592,460

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Increases in contractual agreements - benefits	\$241,703
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$755,624
Transportation	\$415,133

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Garrett County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$22,056,160	\$22,056,160	\$0
State Revenue	\$24,750,023	\$25,431,147	\$681,124
Federal Revenue	\$3,586,729	\$4,493,338	\$906,609
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0		\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$282,732	\$384,841	\$102,109
Total	\$50,675,644	\$52,365,486	\$1,689,842

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$132,406
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and	\$29,515
conducive to learning.	
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$2,042,310

## **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - benefits	\$303,756
Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - salaries	\$1,563,353

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Harford County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$199,614,800	\$210,914,800	\$11,300,000
State Revenue	\$207,819,066	\$211,541,416	\$3,722,350
Federal Revenue	\$17,489,731	\$15,973,155	(\$1,516,576)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$1,840,030	\$1,147,400	(\$692,630)
Other Local Revenue	\$2,541,251	\$3,019,354	\$478,103
Total	\$429,304,878	\$442,596,125	\$13,291,247

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$2,766,049
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$3,017,065
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	(\$1,803,137)
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$8,983,161
* Other	\$328,109

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Training Experiation Co Examples	
After/Before School Intervention Programs	\$297,724
Decrease in Comprehensive School Reform	(\$242,840)
Decrease in Medical Assistance	(\$243,461)
Equipment & Supplies for Schools	\$510,000
Increase for Magnet Schools Grant	\$286,899
Increase in Magnet & Special Programs	\$425,180
Intervention Funding for Edgewood Middle School	\$650,332
Summer School Program for Middle School Students	\$358,545
Transfer of Special Education positions from grants	\$322,331
Decrease of 56 Regular Program Teaching Positions to fund Wage/Salary Increases	(\$3,319,636)
Negotiated Wage and Salary Increases	\$6,336,701
Decrease in Security Area Initiative	(\$275,000)
Reversal of One Time Purchases FY 2008	(\$1,634,999)
Costs associated with opening a new school or newly renovated school	\$695,039
Increases in Health and Dental Insurance - benefits	\$1,585,219
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$1,251,180
Transportation	\$3,477,195
Utilities	\$1,908,058
Other	\$328,109

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Harford County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$199,614,800	\$199,614,800	\$0
State Revenue	\$207,819,066	\$208,364,677	\$545,611
Federal Revenue	\$17,489,731	\$16,739,761	(\$749,970)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$1,840,030	\$1,913,539	\$73,509
Other Local Revenue	\$2,541,251	\$2,743,479	\$202,228
Total	\$429,304,878	\$429,376,256	\$71,378

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$4,322,998
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$17,946
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$1,280,386
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$72,215
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$24,611,499
* Other	(\$278,845

## **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Intervention Programs	\$424,728
Technology enhancements	\$691,352
Special Education teachers, Inclusion helpers and other staff	\$3,353,334
Cost of recruitment, collective bargaining, tuition reimbursement, & other items	\$292,439
Increase cost of Fringe Benefits	\$987,947
Charter Schools	\$212,279
Additional Positions for Enrollment Growth or Class Size reduction initiatives	\$541,490
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$1,183,035
Transportation	\$1,253,951
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - benefits	\$3,823,723
Costs associated with opening a new school or newly renovated school	\$5,851,519
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - salaries	\$11,787,204
Other (HCPS adjustment 10/14/07)	(\$278,845

(Allocation of Available Resources)

#### **Howard County Public Schools**

Staff and Benefits -10 teachers

Transportation

Utilities

replacement, replacement equipment

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$427,176,316	\$454,794,610	\$27,618,294
State Revenue	\$182,764,270	\$196,407,120	\$13,642,850
Federal Revenue	\$16,916,540	\$15,840,610	(\$1,075,930)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$4,164,490	\$4,004,300	(\$160,190)
Other Local Revenue	\$6,881,004	\$11,041,380	\$4,160,376
Total	\$637,902,620	\$682,088,020	\$44,185,400

#### P

Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals	
1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$1,442,000
<ol> <li>All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.</li> </ol>	\$659,900
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$254,250
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$1,857,700
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$1,677,220
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$38,294,330
Planned Expenditures Examples	
Staff and Benefits (16 teachers, 6 paraeducators, 1 coordinator, 2 speech asst)	\$1,352,000
Staff and Benefits (10.5 teachers,1 bilingual liaison)	\$632,900
Repair of Buildings-Grounds	\$1,157,700
Staff and Benefits (1 Control Specialist, 2 Mechanic, 1 security assistant, 5 nurses, 2 health assistants, 2 school counselors, .6 psychologist)	\$668,000
Additional Staff and Benefits for Class Size reduction initiatives-15 tchrs	\$846,000
Expand evening school, summer school and extended year services	\$267,220

Note: Each school system's goals may or may not directly correlate to one of the federal NCLB goals. Expenditures are illustrative of those reported in the Master Plan Update Budget Alignment and are not intended to sum to the total. Aggregation prepared by MSDE.

Additional Staff and Benefits for Enrollment Growth to include Pre Kindergarten

Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - salaries/benefits

Increase in textbooks, supplies, update technology education labs, audiovisual equipment

\$564,000

\$503,580

\$743,760

\$3,765,740

\$2,362,250

\$30,919,000

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Howard County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$427,176,316	\$427,176,316	\$0
State Revenue	\$182,764,270	\$182,148,839	\$615,431
Federal Revenue	\$16,916,540	\$18,184,929	(\$1,268,389)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$4,164,490	\$670,766	\$3,493,724
Other Local Revenue	\$6,881,004	\$6,965,529	(\$84,525)
Total	\$637,902,620	\$635,146,379	\$2,756,241

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$1,696,980
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$626,392
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$2,706,180
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$1,579,878
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$540,130
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$52,528,196
* Other	\$994,380

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Staff and Benefits	\$1,696,980
stan and benefits	. , ,
Staff and Benefits	\$612,110
Staff and Benefits	\$2,706,180
Staff and Benefits	\$290,210
Repair of Buildings	\$1,171,998
Staff and Benefits	\$540,130
Cost associated with opening a new school or newly renovated school.	\$621,000
Textbooks and supplies	\$678,856
Transportation	\$1,043,887
Technology cabling, equipment, software and maintenance	\$1,116,820
Additional Positions for Enrollment Growth or Class Size reduction initiatives	\$2,051,340
Utilities	\$2,594,542
Additional staff and Benefits for Enrolment Growth to include full Day Kindergarten	\$7,767,280
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - benefits	\$36,391,217
Other	\$994,380

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Kent County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$16,217,000	\$17,217,000	\$1,000,000
State Revenue	\$9,990,026	\$9,907,438	(\$82,588)
Federal Revenue	\$2,490,300	\$1,606,548	(\$883,752)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$200,000	\$200,000	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$162,900	\$174,900	\$12,000
Total	\$29,060,226	\$29,105,886	\$45,660

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$59,028
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	(\$13,368)

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Increases in contractual agreements - benefits	\$299,292
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$428,838
Reduction in grant projections	(\$1,061,342)

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Kent County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$16,217,000	\$16,217,000	\$0
State Revenue	\$9,990,026	\$10,078,320	\$88,294
Federal Revenue	\$2,490,300	\$3,148,710	\$658,410
Other Resources/Transfers	\$200,000	\$260,000	\$60,000
Other Local Revenue	\$162,900	\$241,770	\$78,870
Total	\$29,060,226	\$29,945,800	\$885,574

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

\$753,525
\$261,588
\$84,769
\$1,651,746

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

2 Instruc. Supervisors, 2.0 Instruc. Resource Teacher	\$330,647
Safe and Caring Environment	\$236,588
Other: Speech Therapy services moved to contract sevices	\$258,480
Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - salaries	\$792,020

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Montgomery County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$1,449,614,129	1,513,555,147	\$63,941,018
State Revenue	\$390,354,770	\$400,323,324	\$9,968,554
Federal Revenue	\$68,526,735	\$65,115,337	(\$3,411,398)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$14,918,313	\$15,028,218	\$109,905
Other Local Revenue	\$7,298,453	\$17,927,455	\$10,629,002
Total	\$1,930,712,400	\$2,011,949,481	\$81,237,081

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

\$4,842,691
\$163,711
\$173,862
\$200,270
\$83,865,251
(\$8,008,704)

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Expand Middle School Reform Efforts to 6 Additional Schools	\$2,066,757
Expand MSMC Courses to Other Schools	\$344,871
Increase Number of Focus Schools	\$573,789
Provide Funds for the Middle School Magnet Consortium (MSMC)	\$831,135
Provide Hours-based Staffing for Special Education at 3 Additional Middle Schools	\$923,102
Additional Positions for Enrollment Growth or Class Size reduction initiatives - may include in a specific local goal	\$7,423,309
Increases in contractual agreements - benefits	\$8,065,949
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$65,905,589
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	\$4,522,678
Reduce Start-up Funding Budgeted in FY 2008 for new schools opening in FY 2008	(\$2,536,721)
Transportation	\$842,649
Utilities	(\$443,522)
Close Mark Twain School - Positions, Benefits, Other Costs	(\$2,208,291)
Continuing Salary Costs - Including Benefits	\$14,166,335
Elementary Special Programs Positions, Including Benefits	(\$286,277)

Employee Benefits - Base	\$4,442,049
ESOL Teacher Allocation - Positions and Benefits	(\$775,087)
High School Special Program Positions, Including Benefits	(\$365,460)
Inflation for Supplies and Materials	\$907,673
Maintenance	\$250,000
Middle School Computer Lab Assistant Positions, Including Benefits	(\$210,000)
Office of Curriculum and Instructional Programs - Positions, Benefits, Part-time Salaries, Contractual, Supplies	(\$1,273,726)
Office of School Performance, Positions and Benefits	(\$282,807)
Other, Including Communications, Audit Fees, Local Travel Rate Change, National Board Coaches, Postage, Office of the Chief Academic Officer	\$306,778
Pre-funding of Retiree Health Benefits	\$2,160,000
Reduce Central Office Positions, Including Benefits	(\$2,954,218)
Reduce Grant Project Funds to Meet Final Revenue Figures	(\$3,304,015)
Reduce Regular Education School-based Positions, Including Benefits	(\$9,705,685)
Reduce School-based Funds for Consultants, Materials, Equipment	(\$2,230,893)
Reduce School-based Part-time Salaries, Including Benefits	(\$4,249,274)
Reduce Special Education School-based Positions, Including Benefits	(\$383,760)
School Plant Operations	(\$415,781)
Special Education - Training Stipends, Interpreters, Assistive Technology	\$593,872
Staff Development Project Funds and Positions, Including Benefits	(\$1,918,362)
Technology	(\$671,522)
Tuition Reimbursment	\$900,000

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Montgomery County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$1,449,614,129	\$1,449,834,862	\$220,733
State Revenue	\$390,354,770	\$396,409,452	\$6,054,682
Federal Revenue	\$68,526,735	\$77,327,848	\$8,801,113
Other Resources/Transfers	\$14,918,313	\$7,397,034	(\$7,521,279)
Other Local Revenue	\$7,298,453	\$7,298,453	\$0
Total	\$1,930,712,400	\$1,938,267,649	\$7,555,249

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$9,261,158
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$221,181
and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$234,802
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$496,379
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$1,842,393
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$119,211,963
* Other	\$7,555,249

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Expansion of Student Online Learning Program	\$217,154
Operations Excellence - IT Systems Specialists	\$226,430
Financial Management Information System	\$500,000
Instructional Data Assistant Hours to 6 Hours	\$647,661
Middle Schools Counselor Allocation	\$1,258,274
Additional Elementary Assistant Principals	\$1,583,040
Hours-based Special Education Staffing	\$1,810,029
Middle School Support	\$2,500,000
Burnishers for All Schools	\$448,000
High School Counselor Allocation	\$305,036
JV Lacrosse and Extracurricular Activities	\$391,000
High School Plus	\$400,000
High School Resource Teacher Allocations and Class Size	\$545,912
Financial Services	(\$270,000
Tuition for University Partnerships	(\$400,000

Office of Curriculum and Instructional Programs, Including Benefits	(\$491,113
Reduce Grant Projects to Match Approved Amounts	(\$495,935
Costs for Students in Non-public Placements	(\$544,361
Other, Including Board of Education Office, Web Services, Local Travel Reimbursment, Postage, Graduation Ceremonies, Activity Buses	\$579,307
Maintenance	\$600,000
Other Transportation Costs	\$684,065
New Schools - Reduce Start-up Costs for Schools Opened in FY 2007 and 2008	(\$764,563
Technology	\$852,657
Other Special Education Costs - Infants and Toddlers, Medical Assistance, Equipment, Student Services	\$913,680
Inflation for Instructional Supplies and Materials	\$980,201
Staff Development Projects	(\$1,543,440
Enrollment Changes (K-12, Special Education, ESOL, Transportation, School Plant Operations	(\$2,034,514
Utilities	\$3,747,876
Employee Benefits - Base	\$8,504,341
Pre-funding of Retiree Health Benefits	\$13,380,000
Continuing Salary Costs, Including Benefits	\$25,345,416
Negotiated Agreements, Including Benefits	\$69,899,856
Other - Supplemental Appropriation of \$400,000 and Increases in Grant Revenues	\$7,555,249

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Prince George's County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$615,843,300	\$614,502,036	(\$1,341,264)
State Revenue	\$906,299,700	\$922,708,275	\$16,408,575
Federal Revenue	\$91,155,800	\$94,393,717	\$3,237,917
Other Resources/Transfers	\$25,604,300	\$28,900,000	\$3,295,700
Other Local Revenue	\$16,308,500	\$19,000,000	\$2,691,500
Total	\$1,655,211,600	\$1,679,504,028	\$24,292,428

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$6,552,249
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$14,445,331
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$3,211,658
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$5,068,211
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$108,105,436
* Other	(\$113,090,457)

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Curriculum and Instruction - Fine Arts	\$228,000
Special Education - Limited MEANS Expansion	\$3,736,884
Special Education - Program Services	\$384,291
Textbooks (\$10.2 million via Lease Purchase)	\$2,203,074
Reserve for Negotiations	\$14,395,531
School Nurses	\$668,393
School Security	\$939,658
Transportation - Bus Drivers/Ridgely Bus Lot	\$1,603,607
Lease & Relocation of Administrative Facilities	\$5,051,211
Agency Contracted Nurses	\$641,909
Alternative Governance	\$5,000,000
America's Choice	\$3,339,114
Central Garage Services - Fuel Costs	\$2,426,145
Full-Time and Part-Time Salary/Wage Base	\$25,921,280
H.S.A. Bridge Plan	\$2,000,000
Health Insurance	\$14,988,817
Lease Purchase	\$385,351
Life Insurance	\$1,382,954

Maintain Even Start Family Literacy Program Previously Grant Funded	\$693,522
New Schools and Enrollment Changes	\$2,435,481
Nonpublic Placements	\$632,830
Partially Restore Maintenance Reductions	\$533,430
Partially Restore Media Specialist Reductions	\$639,090
Restricted Grant Funded Programs	\$3,237,917
Retirement	\$3,466,241
Supplemental Appropriation for Critical Instructional and Support Needs	\$30,426,299
Utilities	\$5,581,396
Workers' Compensation Insurance	\$4,111,048
Budgeted H.S.A. Intervention	(\$3,000,000)
Budgeted ISIS	(\$2,500,000)
Central Administration and Non-Classroom Support Positions	(\$3,625,105)
Defer All Capital Outlay	(\$11,800,000)
Delay Expansion of IB Middle Years Program	(\$780,000)
Elimination of Per Diem (Part-Time) Teachers	(\$4,166,836)
Equity Based Resources	(\$1,680,371)
Food Service Subsidy	(\$713,596)
Instructional Supplies	(\$1,000,000)
Non-Classroom Supplies	(\$1,750,000)
Part-Time / Temporaries	(\$8,672,349)
Part-Time, Contracted Services, Supplies & Other Operating Costs	(\$2,365,463)
Prior Year One-Time Costs - FY 2008 Approved	(\$14,430,376)
Prior Year One-Time Costs - FY 2008 Supplemental	(\$13,855,053)
Recruitment & Retention	(\$500,000)
Reduce Employer Estimates for FICA	(\$556,877)
Reduce Extended Learning Contracts / Supplies	(\$400,000)
Reduce Overtime / Termination Leave / Stipends	(\$1,600,000)
RICA - Closing of Current Facility	(\$2,263,600)
Salary Lapse / Workforce Turnover	(\$15,894,732)
School Operating Resources (SOR) Non-Personnel Allocations	(\$3,000,000)
Staffing - Enrollment Adjustment FY 2008	(\$15,271,240)
Staffing - Enrollment Adjustment FY 2009	(\$2,599,360)
Travel Related Expenditures	(\$500,000)

(Planned v. Actual)

# **Prince George's County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$615,843,300	\$602,474,582	(\$13,368,718)
State Revenue	\$906,299,700	\$906,740,815	\$441,115
Federal Revenue	\$91,155,800	\$88,373,731	(\$2,782,069)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$25,604,300	\$69,030,599	\$43,426,299
Other Local Revenue	\$16,308,500	\$19,919,480	\$3,610,980
Total	\$1,655,211,600	\$1,686,539,207	\$31,327,607

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$36,709,809
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$937,875
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$74,633,795
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$9,824,129
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$36,273,657
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$15,980,342
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$113,900,324
* Other	(\$95,122,324

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

	40000
William Schmidt Center	\$261,108
French Immersion	\$384,065
Foreign Language	\$389,940
Reading, English, Language Arts	\$398,663
Instructional Technology	\$586,287
Curriculum and Instruction - Instructional Initiatives	\$629,582
Talented and Gifted Program	\$791,327
Activity Coordinator H.S.	\$850,584
Science	\$1,047,030
America's Choice and College Summit	\$1,275,000
Reserve for Future Grants	\$1,718,546
Special Education - K through 12	\$2,867,956
Textbooks (\$25.1 million via Lease Purchase)	\$4,092,622
Special Education - Early Childhood - All Day Pre-K	\$4,554,045

Curriculum and Instruction - Library Media	\$5,000,000
Curriculum and Instruction - Fine Arts	\$5,390,363
Special Education - MEANS Project	\$6,156,098
Translation Unit	\$260,850
English Learners	\$677,025
Human Resources Operations - Support	\$239,502
Recruitment & Career Services	\$424,225
Human Resources Operations - Professional	\$424,633
Leadership and Instructional Staff Development	\$1,001,698
Psychological Services	\$1,693,446
Recruitment & Retention	\$3,573,284
Program and Compensation Improvements	\$66,746,366
School Security	\$229,498
Maintenance - Portable Classrooms	\$303,149
Smaller Learning Communities	\$360,525
Replacement Furniture	\$500,000
Energy Project	\$634,075
Plant Operations	\$2,001,888
Transportation - \$8.2 million via Lease Purchase of Buses	\$2,193,461
Guidance Services	\$3,401,666
Enrichment and Specialty Programs (formerly FOCUS) - Multi Media	\$250,350
Career Education - Training, Supplies, Equipment	\$378,109
Alternative Education - Summer School	\$557,147
Character Ed - Staff	\$592,760
Enrichment and Specialty Programs (formerly FOCUS) - International Baccalaureate	\$1,406,200
Regional High School Consortium	\$1,449,881
Alternative Education - Evening High School	\$3,773,988
Pupil Personnel Workers and Guidance	\$3,773,988
Curriculum and Instruction - High School Assessments	\$5,409,808
Curriculum and Instruction - Advanced Placement/SAT	
	\$5,789,000
Intensive Support and Intervention Schools (ISIS)	\$12,748,000
Interscholastic Athletics	\$229,970
Technology - Telecommunications  Control Carago (\$1.5 million via Logge Burghase of Non Bus Vehicles via Logge Burghase)	\$250,000
Central Garage -(\$1.5 million via Lease Purchase of Non-Bus Vehicles via Lease Purchase)	\$256,676
Testing  Pata Warshausing	\$647,344
Data Warehousing	\$675,000
Technology - Systems/Operations	\$753,200
Technology - Application - Business Support	\$1,858,000
Other Post Employment Benefits	\$2,000,000
Technology - Refresh (\$10.0 million via Lease Purchase of Equipment via Lease Purchase)	\$3,187,655
Parent and Community Engagement	\$5,739,688
Excess Property Insurance	\$240,537
General Liability Insurance	\$351,195
Retirement - Alternate Contributory Pension Plan	\$363,662
Food Services - Recovery of Prior Year Deficit	\$902,542
School Operating Resources	\$928,925

Additional One-Time Negotiated Stipend	\$1,159,951
Regional and Administrative Office Relocation	\$1,621,800
Food Services - Subsidy - Increased Cost of Operations	\$2,133,437
Food Services - Reduced Indirect Cost Recovery	\$2,267,480
Employee Contract Grievances Settlement	\$2,341,089
Utilities	\$2,341,438
Full-Time and Part-Time Salary/Wage Base	\$2,621,122
Increase GASB OPEB Contribution	\$3,000,000
New Schools and Enrollment Changes	\$6,022,599
Early Childhood Education - Pre-K Expansion	\$11,865,891
Supplemental #2 - Maintain, Support & Improve Instruction & Health Benefits	\$12,332,950
Loss of County Revenue - Telecommunication Tax	\$17,000,000
Supplemental #1 - Phase II of Children Come First Initiative	\$21,442,423
Full Time Salary/Part Time Wage Base and Compensation Reserve Adjustment	\$24,963,283
Unemployment	(\$222,799
Contracted Services	(\$450,000
Lease Purchase	(\$572,273
Central Garage	(\$728,688
Terminal Leave Benefits	(\$753,158
Social Security (FICA)	(\$1,075,867
Life Insurance	(\$1,125,000
Nonpublic Placements - Revised Cost Estimates	(\$1,306,850
Health Insurance - Prior Year Fund Supplement /Experience & Change in Vendor	(\$2,359,375
Restricted Grant Funded Programs	(\$4,000,000
Full Time Adjustment for FY-07 Enrollment Decrease	(\$6,770,300
Salary Lapse / Workforce Turnover	(\$16,644,350
Prior Year One-Time Costs Not Required in FY-08	(\$17,413,437
Comprehensive Review of Programs and Services	(\$19,328,444
Full Time Salary/Part Time Wage Base and Compensation Reserve Adjustment	(\$22,157,793

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Queen Anne's County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$43,940,413	\$47,168,270	\$3,227,857
State Revenue	\$29,540,026	\$30,611,519	\$1,071,493
Federal Revenue	\$5,286,591	\$4,393,517	(\$893,074)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$993,859	\$1,056,343	\$62,484
Total	\$79,760,889	\$83,229,649	\$3,468,760

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$47,930
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$176,735
* Local Goals and Indicators	(\$41,809)
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$3,462,981
* Other	(\$177,077)

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

New teachers - Enrollment, Class Size Reduction (including Fixed Charges)	\$238,968
Realignment of Duties - Teacher Specialists/Academic Deans	(\$246,735)
Realignment of Duties - Teacher Specialists	\$246,735
Increases in contractual agreements - benefits	\$609,097
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$2,410,081
Reductions in Federal Direct Grant Funding - Carol M. White PE Grant	(\$646,875)
Retiree Health/Life Insurance including OPEB	\$375,000
Transportation	\$420,500
Utilities	\$430,000

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Queen Anne's County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$43,940,413	\$43,940,413	\$0
State Revenue	\$29,540,026	\$29,540,026	\$0
Federal Revenue	\$5,286,591	\$5,286,591	\$0
Other Resources/Transfers	\$0	\$191,616	\$191,616
Other Local Revenue	\$993,859	\$993,859	\$0
Total	\$79,760,889	\$79,952,505	\$191,616

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$735,000
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$164,800
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$6,533,166
* Other	\$339,396

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Text, Materials of Instruction and Media Supplies	\$260,000
Teachers - High Schools, Special Education	\$475,000
Additional Positions for Enrollment Growth or Class Sizereduction initiaitves - may include	\$382,925
in a specific local goal	
Transportation	\$621,786
Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - benefits	\$909,777
Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - salaries	\$2,089,539
Costs associated with opening a new school or newly rennovated school	\$2,289,594
Other	\$339,396

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## St. Mary's County Public Schools

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$75,999,584	\$80,138,192	\$4,138,608
State Revenue	\$88,964,583	\$94,874,620	\$5,910,037
Federal Revenue	\$10,691,456	\$10,112,103	(\$579,353)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$2,559,134	\$3,691,429	\$1,132,295
Other Local Revenue	\$900,956	\$1,005,809	\$104,853
Total	\$179,115,713	\$189,822,153	\$10,706,440

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$1,131,086
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$36,000
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$21,844
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$67,303
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$191,532
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$10,793,725
* Other	(\$1,535,050)

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

High School Assessment (HSA)	\$215,300
STEM - Science, Technology, Engineering, & Mathematics	\$396,018
Charter School	\$2,097,201
Increases in contractual agreements - benefits	\$2,669,772
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries	\$3,946,104
Transportation	\$1,634,336
Utilities	\$421,707
Other: reduction in restricted expenditures; realignment of salaries for Master Plan goals	(\$1,535,050)

(Planned v. Actual)

## St. Mary's County Public Schools

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$75,999,584	\$76,000,000	\$416
State Revenue	\$88,964,583	\$88,873,656	(\$90,927)
Federal Revenue	\$10,691,456	\$9,528,678	(\$1,162,778)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$2,559,134	\$3,049,134	\$490,000
Other Local Revenue	\$900,956	\$3,797,169	\$2,896,213
Total	\$179,115,713	\$181,248,637	\$2,132,924

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$1,760,626
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$71,165
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and	\$116,296
conducive to learning.	
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$19,417,755
* Other	\$132,981

### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Math and Science Initiatives	\$278,581
Full-day Kindergarten	\$308,318
Middle School Math Block Scheduling	\$381,107
STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering and Math)	\$536,001
Utilities	\$241,159
Nonpublic Special Education Placements	(\$392,973
Charter School	\$1,510,724
Transportation	\$1,568,000
Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - salaries	\$6,931,853
Increases in negotiated contractual aggreements - benefits	\$9,420,812

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Somerset County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$8,859,324	\$8,994,324	\$135,000
State Revenue	\$23,588,346	\$23,279,631	(\$308,715)
Federal Revenue	\$4,600,000	\$3,800,000	(\$800,000)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$965,519	\$1,223,633	\$258,114
Other Local Revenue	\$200,000	\$314,218	\$114,218
Total	\$38,213,189	\$37,611,806	(\$601,383)

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	(\$646,288)
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$636,024
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	(\$1,116,119)
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$545,000
* Other	(\$20,000)

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Redistributed \$\$ - positions eliminated to meet negotiated increase	(\$506,988)
Salary increases PreK - 12 (includes Special Education, ROTC)	\$709,524
Safe Schools Healthy Students grant - no longer funded	(\$1,200,000)
Transportation	\$250,000
Utilities	\$220,000

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Somerset County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$8,859,324	\$8,792,192	(\$67,132)
State Revenue	\$23,588,346	\$23,133,176	(\$455,170)
Federal Revenue	\$4,600,000	\$5,590,054	\$990,054
Other Resources/Transfers	\$965,519	\$965,519	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$200,000	\$401,006	\$201,006
Total	\$38,213,189	\$38,881,948	\$668,759

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$1,632,824
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$54,057
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$636,406
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$136,857
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$1,279,996

## **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Reading First additional funds (expansion grants)	\$240,000
Salary increases PreK - 12 (includes ROTC)	\$472,335
Transportation	\$211,440
Utilities	\$324,342

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Talbot County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$31,728,712	\$34,053,966	\$2,325,254
State Revenue	\$10,452,749	\$10,387,179	(\$65,570)
Federal Revenue	\$2,974,419	\$2,848,800	(\$125,619)
Other Resources/Transfers		\$10,000	\$10,000
Other Local Revenue	\$247,000	\$287,000	\$40,000
Total	\$45,402,880	\$47,586,945	\$2,184,065

#### **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$688,275
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$734,820
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$96,404
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$706,499
* Other	(\$41,933)

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Trainica Experiantal es Examples	
Instructional salaries: Salaries for 4.0 additional elementary classroom teachers to maintain class size in schools where enrollment has increased; .5 teacher to provide services at new Title I school; 1 ESOL teacher at secondary level; 1 ESOL teacher at	\$330,000
Special Education: Unexpended funds in carryover budgets and medical assistance accounts will be used to fund unacticipated expenses incurred by students with special needs that can occur during the school year such nursing care, therapeutic interventions	\$358,275
Instructional Salaries: Average salary increase of 5% for teachers and 4% for other instructional staff.	\$365,660
Mid-level Administration: Average salary increase of 4% for mid-level administrative staff. Additional secretary at central office.	\$369,160
Increases in purchases of computer software for instruction and library mangement; increases in materials of instruction for afterschool interventions at the high school level.	\$202,774
Purchase of 9 new school buses; average estimated increases in fuel costs; average 4% increase in salaries.	\$328,278
School system assumed greater percentage of health care premium costs for all staff; estimated increases in payroll taxes based on increases in salaries.	\$393,644

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Talbot County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$31,728,712	\$31,728,712	\$0
State Revenue	\$10,452,749	\$10,441,782	(\$10,967)
Federal Revenue	\$2,974,419	\$2,354,758	(\$619,661)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$10,000	\$273,727	\$263,727
Other Local Revenue	\$237,000	\$252,721	\$15,721
Total	\$45,402,880	\$45,051,700	(\$351,180)

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency	\$156,469
in reading/language arts and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$1,198,976
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$520,241
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$651,855
* Other	\$24,766

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Instructional Salaries: Includes an average salary increase of 5.0% for certificated staff, ar average 3.7% salary increase for support personnel	\$890,715
Implementation of 1-1 Laptop Computer Initiative and replacement of timed out computers at elementary and middle schools	\$520,241
Transportation: Includes 5 new buses and an average 3.7% salary increase for staff	\$202,778
Fixed Charges: Increases in employee benefits costs	\$246,894
Maintenance of Plant: Includes an average 3.7% salary increase for staff and major repairs in schools	\$258,848

(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Washington County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$85,564,120	\$87,659,650	\$2,095,530
State Revenue	\$134,723,637	\$139,457,286	\$4,733,649
Federal Revenue	\$11,979,454	\$12,139,780	\$160,326
Other Resources/Transfers	\$313,920	\$313,920	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$966,404	\$1,050,759	\$84,355
Total	\$233,547,535	\$240,621,395	\$7,073,860

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$1,815,362
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$60,117
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$126,928
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$320,500
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$394,194
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$3,781,424
* Other	\$575,336

## **Planned Expenditures Examples**

16.5 - Special Ed Parapros (Medicaid grant funding being reduced)	\$413,573
Annual Lease Payment associated w/ Barbara Ingram School for the Arts	\$634,704
Increase in Special Education Non-Public Placements	\$328,630
Phase in 5 Contracted Behavior Specialists who were previously grant funded	\$225,000
Negotiated Salary and Benefit Increases (net of turnover)	\$4,923,274
OPEB Funding (Health Insurance liability for retirees)	\$750,000
Redeployments and Savings from One-Time Items	(\$3,503,304)
Utilities increase due to additional square footage & market indices (electricity)	\$254,413
Misc. increases in restricted County funding (maintenance projects, Judy Center, crossing guards)	\$330,500

(Planned v. Actual)

#### **Washington County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$85,564,120	\$85,564,120	\$0
State Revenue	\$134,723,637	\$134,849,554	\$125,917
Federal Revenue	\$11,979,454	\$12,452,549	\$473,095
Other Resources/Transfers	\$313,920	\$377,942	\$64,022
Other Local Revenue	\$966,404	\$1,694,154	\$727,750
Total	\$233,547,535	\$234,938,319	\$1,390,784

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$2,574,046
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$100,195
and mathematics.	
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$1,447,990
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$1,377,967
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$535,641
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$18,266,264
* Other	\$1,365,167

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Opening Day Library Collection for Westfields Elementary (12,000 items)	\$250,000
4 Kindergarten Teachers (GES, OFES, 2-BES)	\$200,390
6 CTE Teachers - (WCTHS, NHHS, SHHS, CSHS, WHS, BHS)	\$300,585
Access control and cameras in schools	\$250,000
Increase in Small Building Renovation Funding	\$440,000
EPA Compliance Services (oil tank testing, replacement, and cleanup)	\$214,314
Flooring Repairs/Replacement	\$220,000
Increase in Equipment to upgrade existing fleet of tractors, vans, and trucks	\$284,689
Maintenance Materials Increase	\$301,467
Vehicle Fuel (Diesel Fuel for Buses and Gasoline for Board vehicles)	\$310,574
Technology Integration Packages/Hardware for Westfields, Pangborn, Maugansville	\$435,000
Elementary	
Athletic Projects at Various Sites (Capital Like Projects)	\$485,000
Capital Maintenance (Capital Like Projects)	\$1,228,053
Negotiated Salary and Benefit Increases (net of turnover, misc. savings and redeployment	\$12,303,851



(Allocation of Available Resources)

## **Wicomico County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$49,443,053	\$50,204,655	\$761,602
State Revenue	\$103,905,553	\$110,164,941	\$6,259,388
Federal Revenue	\$10,147,686	\$9,486,292	(\$661,394)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$2,632,421	\$1,439,528	(\$1,192,893)
Other Local Revenue	\$1,858,200	\$1,718,000	(\$140,200)
Total	\$167,986,913	\$173,013,416	\$5,026,503

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$659,056
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$599,067
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$228,835
* Local Goals and Indicators	(\$210,937)
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$5,851,625
* Other	(\$2,101,143)

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Provide services to identify students with disabilities, develop and ensure implementation of individual education plans, monitor compliance of case management tasks, and provide professional development on differentiated instruction, curriculum and accom	\$228,068
Operate and manage safe facilities to support student learning.	\$594,267
Provide for the acquisition, construction, and renovation of land, buildings and equipment to support student learning.	(\$500,000)
Increases in contractual agreements - benefits (if itemized separately) 11.002	\$746,013
Increases in contractual agreements - salaries 11.002	\$3,733,734
Transportation 10.001	\$1,357,478
Other - Reduction in grant funding	(\$519,857)
Realignments: Included in amounts above; explained in Executive Summary	(\$1,581,286)

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Wicomico County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$49,443,053	\$49,443,053	\$0
State Revenue	\$103,905,553	\$104,190,544	\$284,991
Federal Revenue	\$10,147,686	\$10,797,952	\$650,266
Other Resources/Transfers	\$2,632,421	\$2,709,944	\$77,523
Other Local Revenue	\$1,858,200	\$2,078,849	\$220,649
Total	\$167,986,913	\$169,220,342	\$1,233,429

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$1,618,395
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$36,270
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and	\$799,722
conducive to learning.	
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$624,384
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$3,241,417
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$9,621,517
* Other	\$0

#### **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Integrate the use of technology with instruction to improve student learning.	\$273,760
Provide services to identify students with disabilities, develop and ensure implementation of individual education plans, monitor compliance of case management tasks, and provide professional development on differentiated instruction, curriculum and accom	\$453,694
Operate and manage safe facilities to support student learning.	\$216,240
Complete alteration and facility renovation projects requested by school administrators as funding permits.	\$270,627
Support student success in alternative education settings (e.g., use of credit recovery courses).	\$415,125
Provide for the acquisition, construction, and renovation of land, buildings and equipmento support student learning.	\$2,784,724
Transportation	\$419,282
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - benefits	\$1,880,605
Other items deemed necessary by the local board of education (property insurance rate increases, GASB 45)	\$2,057,600
Increases in negotiated contractual agreements - salaries	\$4,931,830

(Allocation of Available Resources)

#### **Worcester County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Original Budget 7/1/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$66,318,960	\$72,614,611	\$6,295,651
State Revenue	\$16,764,947	\$16,985,340	\$220,393
Federal Revenue	\$5,489,134	\$5,249,172	(\$239,962)
Other Resources/Transfers	\$34,394	\$44,756	\$10,362
Other Local Revenue	\$180,000	\$180,000	\$0
Total	\$88,787,435	\$95,073,879	\$6,286,444

## **Planned Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$276,600
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$2,681,679
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$126,744
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$172,972
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$21,000
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$3,495,751
* Other	(\$488,302)

#### **Planned Expenditures Examples**

Increase in Negotiated Agreements - Teachers / Educational Assist. Salaries	\$2,651,679
Fringe Benefits salaries	\$397,571
Health Insurance	\$1,512,159
Increases in negotiated agreements - Non - Teaching positions salaries	\$712,945
Transportation	\$354,076
Utilities	\$450,000
Other	(\$488,302)

(Planned v. Actual)

## **Worcester County Public Schools**

Revenue	Original Budget 7/1/2007	Final Budget 6/30/2008	Change
Local Appropriation	\$66,318,960	\$66,703,960	\$385,000
State Revenue	\$16,764,947	\$16,989,440	\$224,493
Federal Revenue	\$5,489,134	\$6,649,698	\$1,160,564
Other Resources/Transfers	\$34,394	\$34,394	\$0
Other Local Revenue	\$180,000	\$848,298	\$668,298
Total	\$88,787,435	\$91,225,790	\$2,438,355

## **Actual Expenditures by federal NCLB Goals**

1. By 2013-2014, all students will reach high standards, at a minimum attaining proficiency in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$272,610
2. All limited English proficient students will become proficient in English and reach high academic standards at a minimum attaining proficiency or better in reading/language arts and mathematics.	\$48,766
3. By 2005-2006, all students will be taught by highly qualified teachers.	\$3,076,167
4. All students will be educated in learning environments that are safe, drug free, and conducive to learning.	\$73,284
5. All students will graduate from high school.	\$167,252
* Local Goals and Indicators	\$86,944
* Mandatory Cost of Doing Business	\$3,010,977
* Other	\$0

## **Actual Expenditure Examples**

Materials of Instruction	(\$228,020
Increase in negotiated contractual agreements - Teacher / EA Salaries	\$3,130,430
Utilities	\$339,395
Fringe Benefits	\$439,333
Transportation	\$458,136
Increases in negotiated agreements - Non - Teaching positions	\$811,212
Health Insurance	\$987,329